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 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   Good morning.  My name 2 

is Robert Easton.  I'm the Executive Deputy 3 

Superintendent for the Insurance Division of the 4 

New York State Department of Financial Services.  5 

I'll be chairing this hearing today.  Joining me 6 

on the presiding panel is Michael Maffei, Chief 7 

of the Life Bureau, and Peter Dean, Deputy 8 

General Counsel for Insurance. 9 

 This is a public hearing concerning the 10 

proposal submitted by SBLI USA Mutual Life 11 

Insurance Company, a domestic mutual life 12 

insurance company, to convert into a stock life 13 

insurance company and become a wholly owned 14 

subsidiary of Prosperity Life Insurance Group.  15 

The proposed reorganization, generally known as a 16 

sponsored demutualization, is governed by Section 17 

7312 of the Insurance Law. 18 

 Before the proposed reorganization can be 19 

effectuated, the Insurance Law requires that the 20 

proposed reorganization be approved by three- 21 

courts fourths of SBLI's board of directors, by 22 

two-thirds of the SBLI policyholders who put this 23 

to aparticipate in the vote, and by the 24 

superintendent of financial services.  SBLI's 25 
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board of directors unanimously adopted the plan 2 

on July 8, and the policyholder vote is presently 3 

underway.  A preliminary tally of the vote 4 

indicates that, as of yesterday, 26,478 of SBLI's 5 

policyholders have voted in favor of the plan, 6 

and 5,792 policyholders have voted against the 7 

plan.  In other words, approximately 82 percent 8 

in favor, 18 percent against. 9 

 More than 186,000 ballots were mailed to 10 

policyholders.  And if anyone eligible to vote 11 

has not yet voted, I encourage you to do so.  For 12 

your vote to be counted, it must be received by 13 

SBLI no later than, or cast in person at SLBI's 14 

offices, by August 28. 15 

 The purpose of the public hearing is for 16 

the department to receive testimony concerning 17 

the fairness of the terms and conditions and the 18 

plan of reorganization to consider as it weighs 19 

whether to approve the plan.  After the hearing, 20 

the Insurance Law requires the department to 21 

render a decision on the proposed reorganization 22 

within 60 days. 23 

 Section 7312J(j) of the Insurance Law 24 

requires that the superintendent approve a 25 
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proposed demutualization if he finds that the 2 

plan does not violate the Insurance Law, is fair 3 

and equitable to policyholders, is not 4 

detrimental to the public, and that, after giving 5 

effect to the demutualization, the insurer will 6 

have a sufficient amount of capital and surplus 7 

to maintain its future solvency.  Accordingly, I 8 

ask that all of our witnesses direct their 9 

testimony to one or more of the factors that the 10 

superintendent must consider; in particular, in 11 

assessing whether the proposed transaction is 12 

fair and reasonable to policyholders who are 13 

interested in testimony regarding:  one, the need 14 

for, or reasons behind, the proposed transaction; 15 

two, the adequacy of the $36 million policyholder 16 

consideration; three, the flat allocation of 17 

policyholder consideration; and, four, the divide 18 

dividend protection provided by the closed 19 

partblock. 20 

 Before we hear from our first witnesses, 21 

I'd like to go over some procedural matters 22 

regarding the conduct of the hearing. 23 

 We will first hear from a panel of 24 

witnesses who represents SBLI and Prosperity and 25 
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are here today to testify in favor of the 2 

proposed reorganization.  On that panel we have 3 

Michael Akker, President and Chief Executive 4 

Officer of SBLI; Ralph Meola, SBLI's Chief 5 

Actuary; Marc Slutzky, a principal and actuary at 6 

Milliman; Ronald Fry, Senior Vice President at 7 

Sherman and Company; and Matthew Popoli, a 8 

director of Prosperity Life Insurance Group. 9 

 After the panel, we will call all 10 

witnesses who registered to speak today in the 11 

order that they registered.  I understand that 12 

right now we have four individuals who are 13 

registered to submit oral testimony.  They are, 14 

in the order that they registered:  one, Richard 15 

Hoffman; two, Mark Smilow; three, Haydee Montero; 16 

four, Gordon Levitt.  If there is anyone who 17 

wants to testify but who has not yet registered, 18 

please register with the Department 19 

representative, Carmen Bergen, at the reception 20 

desk. 21 

 We ask that all of the witnesses limit 22 

their testimony to ten minutes.  Where there is 23 

written testimony, it is not necessary to read 24 

the written testimony into the record.  We only 25 
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ask that you highlight those items in the 2 

testimony that you want to emphasize or bring to 3 

our attention. 4 

 During each witness's testimony, members 5 

of the panel can and may ask questions of the 6 

witnesses.  A stenographer is here and will be 7 

taken a verbatim transcript of the hearing.  The 8 

stenographer will administer an oath asking every 9 

witness to swear that they will give true and 10 

accurate testimony.  The transcript, prepared by 11 

the stenographer, the policyholder information 12 

booklet, the plan of reorganization and related 13 

documents, and all of the written testimony we 14 

receive will become part of the hearing record.  15 

The hearing record will remain open for two 16 

weeks, until September 4.   17 

 I encourage anyone who has not yet 18 

submitted testimony or anyone who would like to 19 

respond to any of the testimony offered here 20 

today to take advantage of the opportunity to 21 

submit additional information by September 4.  22 

The record then will be posted on the 23 

Department's internet site at www.dfs.ny.gov.  24 

With that, I ask the stenographer to swear in the 25 
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panel of witnesses. 2 

 (Whereupon, all witnesses were sworn in.) 3 

 REPORTER:   Do you swear to tell the 4 

truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the 5 

truth, so help you God? 6 

 WITNESSES:   I do.  7 

 REPORTER:   Thank you. 8 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   Mr. Akker, please 9 

proceed. 10 

 MR. AKKER:   Good morning.  My name is 11 

Michael Akker.  I am the President and Chief 12 

Executive Officer of SBLI USA Mutual Life 13 

Insurance Company.  In that role, I am primarily 14 

responsible for directing and guiding the 15 

management of SBLI USA.  I am pleased to appear 16 

today in support of SBLI USA's request that the 17 

Superintendent of Financial Services of the State 18 

of New York approve the plan of reorganization, 19 

to convert from a mutual insurer to a stock 20 

insurer, that was unanimously adopted by our 21 

Board of Directors on July 8, 2014.  And I thank 22 

the Department for the opportunity to speak 23 

today. 24 

 I will provide a brief history of the 25 
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company and outline the reasons why SBLI USA is 2 

pursuing the demutualization, including the 3 

change in financial circumstances that led us to 4 

consider a different structure for the company 5 

and the related acquisition by Prosperity Life 6 

Insurance Group. 7 

 I will also briefly describe the process 8 

that we went through to reach the conclusion that 9 

demutualization is the right choice for SBLI USA 10 

and its policyholders, and review some of the 11 

ways in which the policyholders of SBLI USA will 12 

benefit from the proposed demutualization and 13 

acquisition pursuant to a merger agreement. 14 

 A demutualization in connection with an 15 

acquisition is known as responsive sponsored 16 

demutualization.  First, however, I would like to 17 

introduce my colleagues who are seated here with 18 

me.  I am fortunate to have here with me today:   19 

Ralph Meola, Mr. Meola is the Chief Actuary of 20 

SBLI USA; next to him is Mr. Slutzky - Mr. 21 

Slutzky is an actuary with Milliman, our outside 22 

actuarial advisor who assisted us in this 23 

process; next to him is Mr. Fry, who is with 24 

Sherman and Company, one of our independent 25 
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financial advisors; and next to him is Mr. 2 

Popoli, who is a director of Prosperity and a 3 

partner of Reservoir Capital Group, one of the 4 

ultimate controlling parties of Prosperity. 5 

 After my remarks, Mr. Meola, Mr. Slutzky, 6 

Mr. Fry and Mr. Popoli will also provide 7 

testimony on behalf of SBLI.  Mr. Meola will 8 

testify as to dividends and allocation of 9 

consideration to eligible policyholders.  Mr. 10 

Slutzky will testify as to his opinions on SBLI 11 

USA's plan, which addresses the fairness, from an 12 

actuarial point of view of the allocation of 13 

consideration received by eligible policyholders 14 

pursuant to the plan and of the establishment and 15 

funding.  Mr. Fry will testify as to Sherman and 16 

Company's analysis, conclusions, and opinions 17 

with regard to the consideration to be received 18 

by policyholders pursuant to the plan.  And Mr. 19 

Popoli will testify as to Prosperity's role in 20 

responsive demutualization, and specifically 21 

acquisition of SBLI USA pursuant to the merger 22 

agreement. 23 

 My written statement has been filed for 24 

inclusion of the record of this public hearing.  25 
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I adopt my written statement, in its entirety, as 2 

part of my testimony today. 3 

 I would like to start by speaking for a 4 

few minutes about the history of the company that 5 

I've been proud to be a part of since 2001. 6 

 SBLI is a New York mutual life insurance 7 

company headquartered in New York City.  It 8 

started in 1939 as the Savings Bank Life 9 

Insurance System, pursuant to the New York State 10 

Legislature.  In 1940 that Act was amended to 11 

create a corporation called the Savings Bank Life 12 

Insurance Fund.  Then, in 1998, due to changes in 13 

the financial services industry, legislation was 14 

enacted allowing the Savings Bank Insurance Fund 15 

to consolidate with 16 separate insurance 16 

departments, creating a single mutual life 17 

insurance company.  SBLI USA was incorporated on 18 

August 30, 1999, and was licensed to issue life 19 

insurance, annuities, and accident and health 20 

insurance on December 28, 1999. 21 

 Why then have we decided that it is in 22 

the best interest of SBLI and its policyholders 23 

to be demutualized?  The unanimous decision by 24 

our board of directors to adopt the plan we have 25 
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before us today was the result of many months of 2 

deliberations about SBLI USA's mission and 3 

strategy and an investigation into a number of 4 

possible alternatives.  The board considered 5 

other options potentially available for the 6 

county to remain competitive and independent, 7 

such an organic growth and growth through 8 

acquisitions, as well as capital raising 9 

alternatives to fund that growth.  However, 10 

organic growth and growth through acquisitions 11 

did not appear feasible given the amount of 12 

capital that would be required.  The board 13 

considered strategic options that could enhance 14 

SBLI USA's competitive position and long term 15 

profits through affiliation with other parties, 16 

including pursuing responsive demutualization or 17 

a merger with another mutual company. 18 

 The management of SBLI USA received 19 

inquiries from several parties about possible 20 

business combination transactions, and the board 21 

retained several investment banks during this 22 

process to solicit proposals from a wide range of 23 

companies.  No potential buyer made a proposal to 24 

acquire or invest in SBLI USA with terms as 25 



82700182\V-1  
 

1 

 PRECISE COURT REPORTING SERVICES 
 516-747-9393 
  

  14  SBLI Hearing - 8-21-14 

favorable as the one we have before us today. 2 

 In Marchy 2012, Prosperity contacted SBLI 3 

USA with a proposal for responsive a sponsored 4 

demutualization of the company.  Our board of 5 

directors consented extensively with senior 6 

management and with its advisors and considered a 7 

number of factors when reaching its decision to 8 

approve the merger of the plan.  Again, after 9 

careful consideration our board of directors 10 

unanimously determined that the proposed 11 

sponsored demutualization is in the best interest 12 

of the company and its policyholders. 13 

 In reach the decision to demutualize, the 14 

company's board of directors was guided by one 15 

overriding concern:  what is in the best interest 16 

of its policyholders?  Converting to a stock life 17 

insurance company will enable SBLI USA to 18 

increase its potential or long-term growth and 19 

financial strength in ways not available to it as 20 

a mutual company.  After the demutualization, we 21 

have determined that SBLI will focus on the 22 

underserved middle and lower income New York 23 

consumers.  This strategy will allow us to offer 24 

low cost, affordable insurance to existing and 25 
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new customers, the vast majority of whom are 2 

expected to be New York residents.  A healthy, 3 

vibrant SBLI serving the needs of the middle 4 

markets is in the best interest of the citizens 5 

of New York State.  SBLI USA will seek to 6 

leverage its existing marketing relationships 7 

with New York communities, New York based banks 8 

that also have operations outside of New York.  9 

And Prosperity subsidiaries to expand its 10 

distributions channels as well.  Demutualization 11 

will enhance SBLI USA's potential to grow and 12 

offer the highest quality product and services.   13 

 Sponsored demutualization could not be 14 

completed unless a number of conditions are 15 

satisfied, including approval by the board of 16 

directors, a public hearing, a policyholder vote, 17 

and approval by the superintendent.  The 18 

superintendent must approve the plan if he finds 19 

that the plan, in whole and in part, does not 20 

violate New York Insurance Law, the plan is fair 21 

and equitable to the policyholders, the plan is 22 

not detrimental to the public, and, after giving 23 

effect to the plan, SBLI USA will have an amount 24 

of capital in and surplus the superintendent 25 
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deems reasonably necessary for its future 2 

solvency. 3 

 On July 8, 2014, based on careful 4 

consideration of various elements of the plan, 5 

our board of directors unanimously adopted the 6 

plan.  After extensive analysis and consultation 7 

with independent financial, actuarial, legal, and 8 

other advisors, we strongly believe that our plan 9 

is in the best interest of the company and that 10 

it is fair and equitable to our policyholders.  11 

As a result, the board has recommended that our 12 

policyholders vote in favor of approving the 13 

plan. 14 

 My colleagues here with me will be 15 

reviewing key elements of our plan in their 16 

testimony this morning.  Further details are 17 

provided in the plan itself and related materials 18 

have been filed with the Department of Financial 19 

Services as part of the record of this hearing.  20 

I do want to take just a moment to emphasize 21 

three points about our plan that illustrate how 22 

we believe it benefits our policyholders and is 23 

in their best interest. 24 

 First, policyholders eligible for 25 
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consideration, known as eligible policyholders, 2 

will be entitled to receive an amount of 3 

compensation in cash, which represents and 4 

immediate economic benefit.  All eligible 5 

policyholders will be allocated an equal amount 6 

of consideration, in the form of cash, which will 7 

be determined by dividing 36 million by the total 8 

number of eligible policyholders.  Each 9 

policyholder would be entitled to receive 10 

approximately $190.  This represents distribution 11 

to our policyholders of tangible economic value 12 

that they would not receive unless we 13 

demutualize.  In addition, they will be insured 14 

by a company with even greater financial strength 15 

and potential for long-term growth. 16 

 Second, the compensation under our plan 17 

will be in addition to the coverage of benefits 18 

that our policies already provide.  19 

Demutualization will not increase policy premiums 20 

or contributions and it will not diminish the 21 

benefits, values, policy guarantees or dividend 22 

eligibility for any existing SBLI USA 23 

policyholder.  Let me just repeat that.  24 

Demutualization will not increase policy premiums 25 
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or contributions and will not diminish the 2 

benefits, values, policy guarantees or dividend 3 

eligibility of any existing SBLI USA policy. 4 

 Third, as will be discussed further by 5 

Mr. Slutzky, our plan contains important features 6 

that provide additional safeguards for our 7 

policyholders.  Our plan calls for the 8 

establishment of a closed block to ensure that 9 

the reasonable dividend expectations of our 10 

individual policyholders are met with respect to 11 

dividend payment life insurance policies.  It 12 

also puts into plan other protections with 13 

regarding to non-guaranteed participating 14 

policies that will be outside of the closed 15 

block. 16 

 In conclusion, I am proud that the board 17 

of directors unanimously adopted the plan.  I 18 

share their belief that the conversion to a stock 19 

life insurance company and the acquisition by 20 

Prosperity ifs the best course of action for SBLI 21 

USA, that it is in the best interest of our 22 

policyholder and that it is fair and equitable to 23 

our policyholders and good for New York. 24 

 For the reasons I have described today 25 
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and in my written statement and for the reasons 2 

described in other statements submitted on behalf 3 

of SBLI USA, we ask that the plan be approved. 4 

 With that, I would like to turn over the 5 

floor to Mr. Meola. 6 

 MR. MEOLA:   Good morning.  My name is 7 

Ralph Meola.  I am the Senior Vice President and 8 

Chief Actuary of SBLI USA.  I joined the company 9 

as chief actuary under the previous management in 10 

1999 and have held the position ever since.  I've 11 

been working as an actuary for nearly 40 years.  12 

I'm a fellow of the Society of Actuaries and a 13 

member of the American Academy of Actuaries.  14 

 I'm pleased to appear here today to 15 

testify in support of SBLI USA's request that the 16 

Superintendent approve its plan of reorganization 17 

to convert from a mutual insurer to a stock 18 

insurer, pursuant to Section 7312 of the New York 19 

Law. 20 

 My written statement has been filed for 21 

inclusion in the record of this public hearing.  22 

I adopt my written statement in its entirety as 23 

part of my testimony here today. 24 

 SBLI USA retained outside actuarial 25 
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advisors, Milliman Incorporated, to advise us in 2 

connection with actuarial matters related to 3 

allocation of consideration to eligible 4 

policyholders and whether or not the assets set 5 

aside to establish the closed block are adequate 6 

and appropriate to meet the objections of a 7 

closed block. 8 

 In this regard, I worked closely with 9 

Marc Slutzky and others at Milliman to provide 10 

policy information and assumptions they needed.  11 

Such information included expected cash flows and 12 

experienced underlying the company's insurance 13 

business and current policyholder dividends. 14 

 With regard to the allocation of 15 

consideration, eligible policyholders will 16 

receive a share of $36 million of total 17 

consideration in exchange for their membership 18 

interest in SBLI USA.  Each eligible policyholder 19 

will receive an allocation of a fixed amount 20 

derived by dividing the $36 million by the total 21 

number of eligible policyholders.  We expect that 22 

this amount will be approximately $190, although 23 

it might be higher or lower depending upon the 24 

ultimate number of eligible policyholders.  The 25 
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consideration paid to each policyholder will not 2 

vary based on the policy year of issue, the size 3 

of the policy, the type of insurance or other 4 

policy characteristics.  Other demutualizations 5 

have allocated consideration used fixed only 6 

components, whereas some have had both fixed and 7 

variable components.  The fixed component is 8 

distributed as an equal amount to each 9 

policyholder.  The variable component, if any, is 10 

allocated in proportion to the policyholder's 11 

actual contribution to the value of the company.  12 

To develop a variable component, SBLI USA will 13 

first have to determine the relative 14 

contributions made by each policy to the company 15 

value.  With smaller company demutualizations, 16 

such as ours, the cost of determining the 17 

relative contributions could be substantial in 18 

relation to the total amount of consideration to 19 

be distributed.  Additionally, the development of 20 

a model in the case of SBLI USA was deemed not to 21 

be feasible because of the company's previous 22 

corporate structure.  It was made up of a 23 

collection of individual life insurance 24 

departments in as many as 78 different banks.  25 
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Existing information regarding the individual 2 

bank experience is very limited and deemed 3 

insufficient to develop an adequate picture of 4 

the profits for each policy or even each profit.  5 

Thus, the company, in consultation with our 6 

advisors, concluded that an allocation of a fixed 7 

component to each eligible policyholder would be 8 

reasonable based on:  one, the amount of total 9 

consideration relative to the number of 10 

policyholders; two, the reorganization of SBLI 11 

USA in 2000 and limited availability of data 12 

prior to that time; three, the fact that other 13 

demutualizations have had simply a fixed 14 

component; and, four, the policyholders are 15 

receiving compensation largely based on the loss 16 

of their right to vote for directors of a mutual 17 

insurer, where policyholders are given just one 18 

vote and the number of votes does not vary based 19 

on the number amount or types of policies. 20 

 SBLI USA's board of directors asked Mr. 21 

Slutzky to provide an opinion whether the fixed 22 

allocation to eligible policyholders would be 23 

fair and equitable based on the unique facts and 24 

circumstances of SBLI USA.  Mr. Slutzky concluded 25 
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that the fixed allocation would, indeed, be fair 2 

and equitable and will be presenting his 3 

testimony shortly regarding his analysis and the 4 

opinion that he delivered to the board. 5 

 I'd like to say a few words about the 6 

closed block.  The closed block is an accounting 7 

mechanism that has been established as part of a 8 

plan to protect the reasonable dividend 9 

expectations of the policyholders who have 10 

policies included in the closed block.  Policies 11 

eligible to receive dividends will continue to be 12 

eligible and the plan will not alter.   13 

 The closed block funding is based on SBLI 14 

USA's 2013 dividend scale, which is the dividend 15 

scale currently in effect.  The closed block has 16 

been funded on the understanding that the 17 

dividends will be maintained if the experience 18 

underlying that scale continues, and that the 19 

dividends will be adjusted appropriately if the 20 

experience changes. 21 

 The approach is intended to ensure that 22 

dividends in the future will change only to 23 

reflect changes in the underlying experience.  24 

This approach is consistent with the relevant 25 
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actuarial standards of practice and is compliance 2 

with New York Insurance Law. 3 

 Dividends in general represent a 4 

distribution of a portion of a company's earnings 5 

after providing for all guaranteed benefits, 6 

expenses, future contingencies, and contributions 7 

to surplus.  Because dividends represent a 8 

distribution of a portion of earnings, they are 9 

not guaranteed and they will change and need to 10 

change to reflect changes in the underlying 11 

experience of the company. 12 

 One of the principle components of 13 

earnings is investment income in excess of the 14 

interest needed to support the guaranteed policy 15 

limits.  The decrease in investment rates is a 16 

key component of why dividends paid by SBLI USA 17 

have decreased since 1985.  The decline in rates 18 

earned on investments is not unique to SBLI USA.  19 

Rather, it's been related to economic conditions 20 

and affects all insurance.  Thus, the use of the 21 

2013 dividend scale in connection with the 22 

establishment of the closed block is reasonable 23 

in light of New York law, the actual guidance, 24 

and the current earnings of SBLI USA. 25 
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 SBLI USA's board also asked Mr. Slutzky 2 

to provide an opinion as to whether the assets 3 

set aside to establish the closed block are 4 

adequate and appropriate to meet the objectives 5 

of a closed block.  Mr. Slutzky concluded that 6 

the plan make appropriate provisions with regard 7 

to the objective funding and operations of the 8 

closed block, and provides a vehicle to make 9 

appropriate adjustments to future dividends if 10 

the underlying experience changes.  Mr. Slutzky 11 

will discuss his analysis and the actual opinion 12 

delivered to the board in his testimony. 13 

 Thank you for the opportunity to appear 14 

today in support of SBLI USA's plan.  And I'll 15 

turn the microphone over to Mr. Slutzky. 16 

 MR. SLUTZKY:   Thank you, Ralph.  Good 17 

morning.  My name is Marc Slutzky.  I am a 18 

principle and consulting actuary at Milliman 19 

Incorporated.  Milliman has served as the 20 

independent outside actuarial advisor to SBLI USA 21 

in connection with the development of its plan of 22 

reorganization pursuant to Section 7312 of the 23 

New York Insurance Law.  I am and have been a 24 

Milliman principle responsible for that. 25 
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 I am pleased to appear today to testify 2 

in support of SBLI USA's request that the 3 

Superintendent of the Department of Financial 4 

Services of the State of New York approve its 5 

plan.  My written statement has been filed for 6 

inclusion in the record of this public hearing.  7 

I adopt my written statement in its entirety as 8 

part of my testimony here today.  My 9 

qualifications and those of my firm to act as 10 

actuarial consultant for SBLI USA are fully 11 

described in my written statement.  Briefly, I 12 

have been working as an actuary for over 40 years 13 

and have been with Milliman for over 15 years.  I 14 

am a fellow of the Society of Actuaries and a 15 

member of the American Academy of Actuaries.  16 

Milliman and I, personally, have served as 17 

consultants to a number of insurance companies, 18 

regulators, and others with respect to various 19 

demutualization plans. 20 

 SBLI USA retained Milliman to advise ist 21 

in connection with actuarial matters related to 22 

the allocation of consideration for the 23 

policyholders eligible to receive consideration 24 

as part of the plan, known as eligible 25 
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policyholders, and to provide an opinion on 2 

whether or not the assets set aside to establish 3 

the closed block are adequate and appropriate to 4 

meet the objective of the closed block.  In my 5 

testimony I will address these aspects of SBLI 6 

USA's plan and summarize the opinions that I have 7 

delivered to the board. 8 

 During the course of our engagement, I 9 

and other Milliman staff acting under my 10 

direction received from SBLI USA extensive 11 

information concerning its past and present 12 

financial experience and the characteristics of 13 

its policies.  We relied on this information, 14 

which was provided to us under the general 15 

direction of Ralph Meola, SBLI USA'S senior vice 16 

president and chief actuary.  Where possible, 17 

however, we reviewed this information for general 18 

reasonableness and in certain circumstances 19 

reconfirmed the data with SBLI USA.   20 

 As detailed in my actuarial opinion 21 

letters and in my written statement, I believe 22 

the actuarial aspects related to the allocation 23 

of consideration to eligible policyholders under 24 

SBLI USA's sponsored demutualization are fair and 25 
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equitable to the policyholders, as required by 2 

Section 7312 of the New York Insurance Law. 3 

 In addition, I believe that the 4 

establishment funding and operation of the closed 5 

block is consistent with Section 7312 of the New 6 

York Insurance Law and with the objectives of the 7 

closed block. 8 

 I will first address the allocation of 9 

policyholder consideration under SBLI USA's plan.  10 

The plan calls for consideration to be paid to 11 

eligible policyholders as defined in the plan in 12 

exchange for the membership interests in SBLI 13 

USA.  Under a demutualization plan, the formula 14 

for allocating the shares among eligible 15 

policyholders depends on the circumstances and 16 

often consists of two parts:  a fixed component 17 

and a variable component.  The fixed component is 18 

distributed as an equal amount to each eligible 19 

policyholder and the variable component, if any, 20 

is allocated in proportion to each policyholder's 21 

actual contribution to the value of the company.   22 

 Based on my analysis, I concluded that a 23 

distribution to eligible policyholders only in 24 

the form of a fixed amount is fair and equitable.  25 
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My conclusion was based on a number of reasons 2 

further described in my written opinion, but 3 

among them are:  first, records of a historical 4 

experience of the various classes of policies 5 

prior to the mutualization of SBLI no longer 6 

exist; second, the size of the consideration to 7 

be distributed to eligible policyholders is 8 

relatively small; and, three, the cost of 9 

equitably determining the actual contribution, 10 

including the costs associated with gathering all 11 

the data and addressing any post-mutualization 12 

data insufficiencies relative to the amount to be 13 

distributed is substantial. 14 

 If you are an eligible policyholder, you 15 

will be entitled to receive an amount of cash 16 

equal to the portion of the policyholder 17 

consideration that has been allocated to you.  18 

Each eligible policyholder will be allocated an 19 

amount of consideration equal to $36 million 20 

divided by the total number of eligible 21 

policyholders.  We estimate that each eligible 22 

policyholder will be entitled to receive 23 

approximately $190.  The actual amount paid to 24 

each eligible policyholder may be higher or 25 
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lower; however, depending on the number of 2 

eligible policyholders. 3 

 I also concluded that the distribution to 4 

each eligible policyholder under SBLI USA's plan 5 

was consistent with actual actuarial standards 6 

prior demutualization and it's fair and 7 

equitable. 8 

 The second aspect of the plan that I 9 

analyzed from an actuarial perspective is the 10 

closed block.  As you have already heard today, 11 

the closed block is an accounting mechanism 12 

designed to protect the reasonable dividend 13 

expectations of the owners of SBLI USA's 14 

traditional dividend paying individual life 15 

insurance policies.  The policies excluded from 16 

the closed blocklot are generally those where the 17 

policyholder had no expectation of a payment of 18 

dividends with respect to the policy or where the 19 

policyholder was eligible to receive dividends, 20 

but the dividend payments with respect to the 21 

policy did not vary based upon the underlying 22 

experience with the policy.  The plan establishes 23 

alternative protections for these classes of 24 

policies. 25 
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 The objective of the closed block is to 2 

provide reasonable assurances to owners of 3 

policies included in the closed block that the 4 

assets allocated to the closed block will be in 5 

an amount that produces cash flows, which 6 

together with anticipated revenue to the policies 7 

in the closed block, are expected to be 8 

sufficient to support such business including, 9 

but not limited to, provisions for payments of 10 

claims, certain expenses, and taxes associated 11 

with the closed block business and to provide for 12 

the continuation of the 2013 dividend scales if 13 

the experience underlying such scale continues 14 

and for appropriate adjustments in such dividend 15 

scales if that experiences changes.  I concluded 16 

that the method of funding the closed block is 17 

reasonable and consistent with the objectives of 18 

a closed block, that the assets allocated to the 19 

closed block are an amount that, together with 20 

anticipated future premiums from such business, 21 

is reasonably effective expected to be sufficient 22 

to support such business, including, but not 23 

limited to, provisions for payment of claims, 24 

certain expenses, and taxes associated with the 25 
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closed block policies, and to provide for 2 

continuation of dividend scales in effect in 3 

2013, and have experiencedif the experience 4 

underlying such dividend scales continues, and 5 

for appropriate adjustments in such dividend 6 

scales if the experience changes, and that the 7 

appropriate policies and contracts are included 8 

under closed block and the appropriate policies 9 

are excluded from the closed block. 10 

 I delivered actuarial opinion letters to 11 

SBLI's board of directors on July 8, 2014, copies 12 

of which have been filed with the Superintendent 13 

as part of the record of this proceeding. 14 

 In summary, subject to the terms and 15 

conditions set forth therein, my opinions were 16 

essentially, as follows:   First, that the plan 17 

for allocated consideration for eligible 18 

policyholders is fair and equitable to SBLI USA's 19 

policyholders; and, second, that the plan makes 20 

appropriate provisions with regard to the 21 

objective, funding, and operations of the closed 22 

block, and provides a vehicle to make appropriate 23 

adjustment to future policy dividends if the 24 

underlying experience changes; that continues to 25 
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be my opinion today. 2 

 Thank you for the opportunity to present 3 

my testimony today in support of SBLI USA's plan.  4 

I would like to turn the microphone over to 5 

Ronald Fry. 6 

 MR. FRY:   Thanks, Marc.  Good morning.  7 

I am a senior vice president and partner with 8 

Sherman & Company, LLC.  I am here as a witness 9 

supporting SBLI USA Mutual Life Insurance Company 10 

Incorporated's request for the Superintendent of 11 

Financial Services of the State of New York to 12 

approve its plan of reorganization.  I submitted 13 

detailed written testimony earlier as part of the 14 

record of this proceeding, and I am summarizing 15 

here today the highlights of that material.  I 16 

adopt my written statement in its entirety as 17 

part of my testimony here today. 18 

 My background is in corporate investment 19 

banking in the insurance industry.  I joined 20 

Sherman & Company in 2010, and I spent the last 21 

15 years evaluating and financing insurance 22 

companies in a variety of assignments with 23 

responsibility with Sherman & Company and 24 

previously with Wells Fargo Advisors, and its 25 
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predecessor banks, Wachovia Securities and First 2 

Union Securities. 3 

 I worked with a variety of large and 4 

middle market life insurance companies on 5 

demutualizations, reorganizations, and mergers 6 

and acquisitions.  I hold a degree in business 7 

administration from Belmont Abbey College and a 8 

master's degree in business administration from 9 

Wake Forest University's Babcock School of 10 

Management, as well as the Series 79 Investment 11 

Banking Representative Qualification from the 12 

Financial Industry Regulatory Authority. 13 

 Sherman & Company was engaged by the 14 

board of directors of SBLI USA to render a 15 

fairness opinion in connection with SBLI's plan 16 

of reorganization involving its demutualization 17 

and acquisition by Prosperity Life Insurance 18 

Group. 19 

 Sherman & Company is an investment bank 20 

dedicated exclusively to the insurance industry, 21 

and we provide a wide range of services that 22 

include professional advisory for mergers and 23 

acquisitions, capital raising, fairness opinions, 24 

evaluations, and regulatory advisor.  In the 25 
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normal course of our business, we regularly value 2 

insurance companies in the contact of advising 3 

our clients in insurance fraud and merger and 4 

acquisition transactions, as well as in 5 

performing other related services.  As a firm, 6 

we've provided fairness opinions to companies and 7 

to state regulators.  Our senior bankers have an 8 

average of more than 15 years of industry 9 

experience each, and have an extensive 10 

understanding of the life insurance industry, 11 

having provided advisory services, including 12 

fairness opinions, relating to life insurance 13 

mergers and acquisitions, as well as restructures 14 

and demutualizations.  Sherman & Company is also 15 

a registered broker/dealer and a member of the 16 

Financial Industry Regulatory Authority and the 17 

Superior Investor Protector Program. 18 

 Sherman & Company's goal was to assist 19 

SBLI's board of directors in making a 20 

determination on whether the terms of the plan 21 

were fair to the policyholders of the company by 22 

providing a fairness opinion from an independent 23 

investment banking firm.   24 

 Sherman & Company was engaged to perform 25 
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a variety of analyses to determine if the plan 2 

was reasonable and fair to the policyholders from 3 

a financial perspective.  It fell within a range 4 

of fairnesses determined by our analyses, but not 5 

to determine whether the plan represents the 6 

optimal or best possible outlook. 7 

 Sherman & Company delivered its fairness 8 

opinion to the board of directors of SBLI on 9 

November 22, 2013, in connection with the board's 10 

approval of an agreement dated November 27, 2013, 11 

among SBLI, Prosperity and by subsidiaries owned 12 

by each of them. 13 

 The fairness opinion and our underlying 14 

analyses were based on material and market 15 

information that was current.  The financial 16 

terms and considerations of the amounts to be 17 

paid to the policyholders under the plan have not 18 

changed. 19 

 Our fairness opinion is subject to 20 

various statements of limited factors identified 21 

therein.  I would like to emphasize the work we 22 

performed was done in our capacity as an 23 

independent financial advisor.  We are not 24 

actuaries, accountants, or tax providers, and 25 
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have relied on the company and its third-party 2 

advisors for such analysis.  As to our 3 

independence, the fairness opinion contains 4 

statements demonstrating our independence from 5 

any party in this transaction, and the fairness 6 

opinion was not tied to the outcome of the plan 7 

or this acquisition.  In order to develop our 8 

fairness opinion we reviewed a wide range of 9 

diligence materials, which centered on various 10 

financial reports of the company and certain 11 

agreements between SBLI and Prosperity. 12 

 Sherman & Company performed various 13 

generally accepted and proven evaluation 14 

techniques, including the comparable publicly 15 

traded company's analysis supplemented by a 16 

takeover of premium analysis, a precedent 17 

transaction analysis, a discounted cash flow 18 

analysis of the company at the time of 19 

transaction on a standalone basis, and an 20 

independent value analysis.  In addition, we 21 

performed other analyses and reviews as we deemed 22 

appropriate, including analysis of the life 23 

insurance peer universe and transaction trends in 24 

the life and health insurance space, historical 25 
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versus proposed dividend scales, a review of the 2 

closed block information, a review of the market 3 

canvas performed by the partner for SBLI, and a 4 

divisible surplus analysis.  5 

 To determine the fairness of the plan and 6 

the consideration by the board of director of 7 

SBLI, we prepared our findings for the analyses 8 

described above to the cash consideration to be 9 

received by the policyholder as described.  Our 10 

goal in developing the fairness opinion was to 11 

compare that consideration by policyholders to 12 

the range of applied valuation, which was 13 

calculated for SBLI as the date of our analyses. 14 

 The policyholder consideration was deemed 15 

to have fallen within the range of fairness that 16 

we developed.  Each individual analysis provides 17 

a range evaluation using a set of assumptions.  18 

While we know that now comparable company is 19 

identical to SBLI USA and that no precedent 20 

transactions involve a company identical to SBLI 21 

USA, there are only so many data points in a 22 

small company like insurance.  So we accept that 23 

there will be outliers in our analysis trusting 24 

medians and average approved matrix to give us a 25 
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more accurate picture.  We do not ascribe any 2 

more weight to any single analysis; they all are 3 

determined independent.   4 

 Once we completed all of the separate 5 

analyses, we then took the ranges and medians of 6 

each individual analysis and prepared the actual 7 

consideration to be received by the policyholders 8 

of SBLI.  We know the consideration amount of $36 9 

million fell between the high/low range of all 10 

the analyses, as well within the boundary of the 11 

range of evens of the analyses.  If the 12 

consideration had been significantly less than 13 

the range of medians or had it not been bounded 14 

by the high/low analyses, we would have deemed it 15 

unlikely to represent a transaction which could 16 

be reasonably achieved in the market, and, 17 

therefore, it would be unfair to policyholders. 18 

 Additionally, we prepared the visible 19 

surplus paid to policyholders in similar recent 20 

deals to supplement our market based and law 21 

based analyses.  We note that SBLI USA 22 

policyholders compared favorably during this 23 

analysis among recent demutualizations. 24 

 We also analyzed the transaction process 25 
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to ensure that the offer itself was 2 

representative of the current market.  In order 3 

to do this, we ensured that an appropriate market 4 

canvass had been performed by SBLI.  And even 5 

though over 40 companies were approached in four 6 

separate initiatives to find a partner for the 7 

company, because some companies have merged 8 

multiple times, there was no superior offer 9 

presented.  Also, we note that once the 10 

transaction was initially announced to the 11 

public, no other bidder came forward indicating 12 

that the transaction is representative of the 13 

best offer which could be reasonably found. 14 

 Finally, we reviewed the closed block 15 

information available and compared the proposed 16 

current dividends deal.  The purpose of these 17 

reviews was to ensure that we found no terms of 18 

the transactions that we thought would 19 

disadvantage the policyholders or that would 20 

influence our fairness from a financial 21 

standpoint.  We found no evidence that the 22 

policyholders were not receiving a deal 23 

representative of what could be reasonably 24 

expected in the current market and, further, 25 
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found nothing that the policyholders were being 2 

disadvantaged by the terms and fairness. 3 

 We also have compared the position of the 4 

policyholders of SBLI USA, which was an 5 

organization was no longer selling products, 6 

that's seen downgrades to its ratings and 7 

volatility of its operations to the proposed 8 

sponsored demutualization would result in the 9 

company becoming part of a larger, well 10 

capitalized within SBLI's transaction in 11 

reference to our knowledge of the life insurance 12 

industry to determine which factors influence our 13 

opinion where shaped by market conditions in 14 

which were specific to the company or to the 15 

transaction.  We noted nothing in our review that 16 

pointed to any unfairness to the policyholders. 17 

 The results of our finding indicated 18 

that, as of November 22, 2013, based upon and 19 

subject to the assumptions made matters 20 

considered, qualifications and limitations, but 21 

the consideration to be received by SBLI 22 

policyholders taken in the aggregate in 23 

connection with the reorganization, pursuant to 24 

the plan, and the sale, pursuant to the merger 25 
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agreement, was fair from a financial point of 2 

view.  We expressed that opinion to the board of 3 

directors of SBLI in our fairness opinion and 4 

delivered that opinion to the board of directors 5 

of SBLI on November 22, 2013.  A copy of that 6 

fairness opinion has been filed with the 7 

superintendent as part of the record of this 8 

proceeding. 9 

 Thank you for the opportunity to present 10 

our findings and express our opinion in support 11 

of the plan of reorganization.  I will be 12 

followed by Matthew Popoli, director of 13 

Prosperity Life Insurance Group.  14 

 MR. POPOLI:   My name is Matthew Popoli.  15 

I'm the director of Prosperity Life Insurance 16 

Group, the sponsor of the conversion of SBLI USA 17 

stock form, an applicant to apply control of SBLI 18 

pursuant to the plan of reorganization.  I am 19 

also partner of Reservoir Capital Group, one of 20 

the ultimate controlling parties of Prosperity. 21 

 Prosperity will provide the funds that 22 

will be used to pay eligible policyholders an 23 

amount of cash compensation in connection with 24 

the extinguishment of their membership interests 25 
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in SBLI. 2 

 Prosperity is excited to have the 3 

opportunity to restore SBLI as a vibrant provider 4 

of insurance to the citizens of the State of New 5 

York. 6 

 I am pleased to appear this morning to 7 

testify in support of SBLI's and Prosperity's 8 

request that you approve the proposed 9 

reorganization of SBLI into a domestic stock life 10 

insurer in its acquisition by Prosperity.   11 

 I will provide an overview of Prosperity, 12 

followed by a description of the plan and 13 

Prosperity's objectives.  The main purpose of my 14 

testimony is to review how Prosperity's 15 

acquisition plan and the related action will 16 

satisfy each and every requirement of New York 17 

Insurance Law and a fully warrant an order by the 18 

superintendent to approve the plan. 19 

 My written statement has been filed for 20 

inclusion in the record, and I adopt my written 21 

statement in its entirety as part of my testimony 22 

here today. 23 

 I would like to start by briefly 24 

describing prosperity. 25 
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 Prosperity is a holding company formed in 2 

2009 by Reservoir and Black Diamond to acquire 3 

life, health, and annuity focused insurance 4 

companies.  Prosperity is owned by investment 5 

funds managed by Reservoir and Black Diamond.  6 

Reservoir is privately held investment firm filed 7 

in 1998 with approximately $7 billion of assets 8 

under management.  Black Diamond is a private 9 

investment firm established in 2005 whose sole 10 

focus is on making investments in the insurance 11 

industry.  Black Diamond is led by three 12 

principles, each of whom are long-time seasoned 13 

insurance industry executives:  Jay Novik, Heidi 14 

Hutter, and Jose Montemayor. 15 

 Prior to the formation of Black Diamond, 16 

Mr. Novik and Ms. Hutter were both senior 17 

executives within the Swiss Reinsurance Company.  18 

Additionally, Ms. Hutter was a project director 19 

for the creation of Equitas at Lloyd's of London, 20 

which was formed to reinsure all $28 billion in 21 

legacy liabilities at low rates, from 1992 and 22 

prior.  To secure regulatory approval, Ms. Hutter 23 

worked closely with regulators in the UK and the 24 

USA, including New York State Insurance 25 
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Department.  At the top with the support of the 2 

regulators, she is credited with saving the Lloyd 3 

Marketplace, and was so successful that it was 4 

sold to Berkshire Hathaway in 2006. 5 

 Lastly, Mr. Montemayor was the 6 

gubernatorial appointed three-term state 7 

insurance commissioner of the Texas Department of 8 

Insurance. 9 

 Reservoir and Black Diamond have a long 10 

history of working together. 11 

 In 2012, Prosperity completed the 12 

acquisition of Shenandoah Life, a Virginia 13 

domiciled life insurance company.  Shenandoah had 14 

experienced investment losses in 2008 and 2009, 15 

and was taken into receivership by the Virginia 16 

State Corporate Commission.  Prosperity worked 17 

closely with the Virginia regulators over the 18 

course of two years and helped develop a plan to 19 

rehabilitate Shenandoah to responsive 20 

mutualization and acquisition, which was approved 21 

by the State Corporation. 22 

 Under Prosperity's ownership, the 23 

financial strength of Shenandoah has improved 24 

significantly, and the company has recently re-25 
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entered the market, writing new business for the 2 

first time since being placed into receivership 3 

in 2009. 4 

 I would now like to turn to Prosperity's 5 

interest in and plans for SBLI. 6 

 Prosperity is a growing insurance 7 

organization which provides financial security to 8 

individuals and their families through innovative 9 

life, health, and supplemental insurance and 10 

products issued by its companies.  To ensure such 11 

financial security, Prosperity employs prudent 12 

and proper risk management, corporate governance, 13 

financial controls, and compliance protocol 14 

throughout the organization.  Prosperity seeks to 15 

grow in two ways:  first, Prosperity focuses on 16 

organic growth opportunities through its 17 

insurance company's ability to write new 18 

business; and, second, Prosperity focuses on 19 

growth opportunity to acquire and approve smaller 20 

mid-size life, health, and newly focused 21 

insurance companies to blocks of business. 22 

 Prosperity actively seeks opportunities, 23 

similar to that presented by SBLI and Shenandoah, 24 

to bring these life insurance companies on to its 25 
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platform in order to improve the company's 2 

operation, financial strength, and governance.   3 

 As you know, SBLI stopped writing new 4 

business in 2010.  Prosperity's goal is to 5 

restore SBLI to its unique and special place in 6 

the New York insurance market, for multiple 7 

generation of New Yorkers rely on SBLI for their 8 

insurance needs for 75 years. 9 

 On July 8, 2014, the SBLI board 10 

unanimously determined the sponsored 11 

demutualization and acquisition ias fair, 12 

equitable, and in the best interest of SBLI and 13 

its policyholders; Prosperity shares this view. 14 

 If the proposed sponsored demutualization 15 

and acquisition is approved by the Department, 16 

SBLI will continue to operate as an independent 17 

New York domiciled insurance company.  Prosperity 18 

intends to improve the operations of SBLI and 19 

evaluate opportunities for SBLI to profitably 20 

resume issuing policies without taking undue 21 

investment actuarial broader risks. 22 

 Following the sponsored demutualization 23 

and acquisition, we will nominate and install a 24 

new slate of directors at SBLI.  Prosperity's 25 
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chief executive officer, Anurag Chandra, will 2 

serve on SBLI's board and work closely with the 3 

senior management teams at SBLI and Shenandoah 4 

could only leverage the capability of two 5 

organizations.  Mr. Chandra has extensive 6 

insurance industry experience providing him with 7 

a unique ability to help manage SBLI. 8 

 Prior to joining Prosperity, Chandra 9 

served as executive vice president and chief 10 

operating officer at Allstate Financial, the life 11 

insurance business of Allstate, one of the 12 

largest insurance companies.  Previously, Mr. 13 

Chandra served as executive vice president and 14 

chief operating officer at Health Markets, an 15 

individual health insurance company.  He helped 16 

lead the successful turnaround in business 17 

transformation.  Prosperity's experience and 18 

expertise will enhance SBLI's operations and help 19 

the company resume writing profitable business. 20 

 Prosperity would employ a plan for SBLI 21 

to resume writing profitable new business to 22 

serve the New York regional market.  Prosperity 23 

will review products previously offered by SBLI 24 

to evaluate new life insurance and other product 25 
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lines to select those products most suitable to 2 

current market preferences and those that will 3 

support the long-term stability of SBLI.  The new 4 

business expected to be written by SBLI would 5 

focus on underserved, low, middle income New York 6 

market, offering consumers low cost for 7 

affordable insurance. 8 

 With respect to distribution plans for 9 

SBLI, Prosperity plans to leverage SBLI's 10 

relationship with New York community banks and 11 

New York communities more broadly to maintain 12 

SBLI's strong brand recognition, as well as to 13 

expand distribution channels previously under 14 

utilized by SBLI. 15 

 SBLI has humbly served generations of New 16 

Yorkers from Bed Stuy to the Bronx.  We are 17 

excited about introducing SBLI to a whole new 18 

generation of New York families. 19 

 Based on the testimony you've thus heard, 20 

after extensive analysis in consultation with 21 

independent financial advisors, I'd like to 22 

emphasize that we strongly believe the sponsored 23 

demutualization is fair, equitable, and in the 24 

best interest of SBLI policyholders.  For all of 25 
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the reasons set forth today, Prosperity believes 2 

that the sponsored demutualization and 3 

acquisition should be approved. 4 

 I'll turn to the main purpose of my 5 

testimony today, Prosperity's application for the 6 

acquisition of control of SBLI.  Section 1506 of 7 

the New York Insurance Law requires that before 8 

Prosperity may acquire control of SBLI, you must 9 

be satisfied as to seven factors:  One, the 10 

respective financial conditions of Prosperity and 11 

SBLI; two, the trustworthiness of Prosperity of 12 

its directors and officers; three, Prosperity's 13 

plan for the ongoing management of SBLI's 14 

operation; four, the source of funds or assets 15 

for the acquisition; five, the fairness of the 16 

acquisition terms; six, whether the acquisition 17 

will lessen competition in the relevant insurance 18 

market; and lastly, seven, whether the 19 

acquisition is likely to be hazardous or 20 

prejudicial to SBLI's policyholders.   21 

 All of these factors have been addressed 22 

in detail in Prosperity's Section 1506 filing, 23 

and I will summarize them now. 24 

 First, Prosperity's approaching sponsored 25 
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demutualization and acquisition of SBLI is a well 2 

capitalized standalone entity.  Prosperity has 3 

over $400 million of unencumbered available cash 4 

in hand.  Its subsidiary, Shenandoah, has a risk-5 

based capital ratio in excess of 400 percent.  6 

The acquisition will be funded entirely with 7 

Prosperity's and Shenandoah's cash on hand.  8 

Additionally, as I mentioned earlier, Prosperity 9 

is jointly owned by two well funded private 10 

investment firms which have over $7 billion in 11 

assets. 12 

 Second, Prosperity and its directors and 13 

officers and affiliates are not only trustworthy 14 

but have significant insurance management 15 

experience and a proven track record of 16 

revitalizing struggling insurers, returning them 17 

to healthy, productive and profitable businesses. 18 

 The rehabilitation and recapitalization 19 

of Shenandoah's receivership is a good example of 20 

this, along with a host of other prior 21 

investments and jobs that individual directors 22 

and officers of Prosperity have been involved in.  23 

In addition, the officers and directors of 24 

Prosperity have extensive transactional and 25 
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regulatory experience in the insurance industry 2 

and are familiar with the requirementst of 3 

operating insurance companies. 4 

 Third.  The plan of reorganization, the 5 

plan of operations filed with the Department 6 

detailed Prosperity's strategy for conducting 7 

SBLI's operations going forward.  Prosperity 8 

intends to review the products previously offered 9 

by SBLI to select those with the most suitable to 10 

current market preferences and those that will 11 

support the long-term stability of the company. 12 

 Prosperity intends to further consider 13 

new or enhanced product lines in order to 14 

recommence the issuance of insurance in the new 15 

products.  Prosperity has no present plans to 16 

liquidate SBLI, to sell off the company's assets, 17 

to merge the company with any other entity, or to 18 

make change in the company's business, 19 

operations, or corporate structure, other than 20 

those detailed in the point of reorganization and 21 

plan of operations.  These strategies are 22 

tailored to the specific needs of SBLI to ensure 23 

smooth transition in the resumption of 24 

operational success at SBLI.  25 
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 Fourth.  The $40 million consideration 2 

issued in connection with the acquisition shall 3 

consist of the following:  First, $36 million to 4 

fund policyholder consideration that will be paid 5 

to eligible policyholders, plus $4 million to 6 

reimburse the expenses incurred by the Department 7 

and SBLI in pursuing the sponsored 8 

demutualization and acquisition.  These amounts 9 

will be funded entirely with Prosperity and 10 

Shenandoah's cash on hand.  The nature and the 11 

amount of the consideration to be paid in 12 

connection with the sponsored demutualization and 13 

acquisition were determined by arms length 14 

negotiations between Prosperity and SBLI. 15 

 Fifth.  The acquisition terms are fair.  16 

The transaction is objectively fair and, 17 

additionally, the fairness opinion supports this.  18 

SBLI will engage Sherman & Company as an 19 

independent financial advisor with the specific 20 

purpose of providing insurance payment.  Sherman 21 

& Company delivered a written opinion to the SBLI 22 

board that the consideration to be received by 23 

eligible policyholders, taken in the aggregate, 24 

in connection with the sponsored demutualization 25 
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and acquisition is fair from a financial 2 

standpoint to eligible policyholders.  Their 3 

opinion was submitted along with other written 4 

material in the application. 5 

 Sixth.  The acquisition should not lessen 6 

competition in the relevant insurance market in 7 

New York; rather, it will facilitate SBLI's plans 8 

to offer new products in the New York market.  9 

The acquisition of SBLI should increase 10 

competition in New York by reintroducing an 11 

alternate source of insurance products to the 12 

market. 13 

 Seventh, and finally, the proposed 14 

acquisition is not hazardous or prejudicial to 15 

SBLI policyholders.  To the contrary, 16 

policyholders should benefit from the transaction 17 

for a variety of reasons.  First, there will be 18 

continuity of service at SBLI.  Second, the 19 

establishment of the code will protect current 20 

policyholders reasonable dividend expectations.  21 

Third, eligible policyholders will receive cash 22 

compensation in connection with the 23 

extinguishment of their membership interests.  24 

Finally, Prosperity will seek to enhance SBLI's 25 
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operations to better serve its existing 2 

conditions through the development and launch of 3 

new insurance products. 4 

 For the reasons I described, Prosperity 5 

is confident that the sponsored demutualization 6 

and acquisition is in the best interest of SBLI 7 

and its policyholders, that it is fair and 8 

equitable and that it should be approved.  By 9 

doing so, the Department will be furthering its 10 

goals of serving SBLI policyholders and the 11 

citizens of New York. 12 

 On behalf of Prosperity, I would like to 13 

thank the Superintendent, the staff, and advisors 14 

for the opportunity to testify.  Thank you. 15 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   Thank you.  We have a 16 

number of questions from the panel.  I'd like to 17 

start with you, Mr. Akker.   18 

 I know the policyholder vote is underway.  19 

Can you talk a little bit about the steps SBLI 20 

took to identify who is entitled to the notice of 21 

vote and on the proposed reorganization and how 22 

that notice was effectuated?  23 

 MALE VOICE:   Excuse me one second.  I'm 24 

a little hard of hearing.  I'm wondering if the 25 
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people in the back have heard most of what has 2 

been said.  I doubt it.  Can we have a show of 3 

hands?  4 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   Okay.  We're going to 5 

take testimony from the witnesses.  If you want 6 

to be heard, please register.  We are not 7 

entertaining outbursts from the audience right 8 

now.  So if you want to be heard, please let me 9 

know.  Please register out front.  We're happy to 10 

take your testimony.  Okay.  This is not a 11 

colloquy here.  Thank you. 12 

 Mr. Akker, please proceed. 13 

 MR. AKKER:   We have extensive records on 14 

file of our policyholders.  We went through an 15 

extremely diligent and lengthy process to make 16 

sure that those addresses are correct.  Where the 17 

information was missing, we engaged external 18 

services to provide us with assistance in 19 

identifying those policyholders and we're able to 20 

reach pretty much all of them.  Obviously there 21 

are some that are missing and we weren't 22 

successful.  But the overwhelming majority of our 23 

policyholders did receive ballots. 24 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   Did you receive any 25 
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complaints about people that didn’t receive 2 

notice of the hearing or the reorganization? 3 

 MR. AKKER:   No.  We got a fair amount of 4 

phone calls; for the most part, they were just 5 

clarifying questions about why the ballot was 6 

received.  In some cases people wanted a 7 

duplicate ballots because they misplaced them. 8 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   Doesn't the Insurance 9 

Law also require, apart from sending ballots to 10 

eligible policyholders, that there be publication 11 

of notice? 12 

 MR. AKKER:   Correct.  There were.  There 13 

were publications made in three newspapers, I 14 

believe, in compliance with the requirement of 15 

the law. 16 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   Do you know which 17 

newspapers? 18 

 MR. AKKER:   The New York Post, The Daily 19 

News, and The Buffalo News. 20 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   Also, were the 21 

materials the same materials that were sent to 22 

policyholders, were they also posted to SBLI's 23 

website?  24 

 MR. AKKER:    No.  25 
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 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   Were any materials 2 

posted to SBLI's website? 3 

 MR. AKKER:   No.  We did not post 4 

materials to the website. 5 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   How did you derive the 6 

list of eligible policyholders? 7 

 MR. AKKER:  We derived the list of 8 

eligible policyholders from our records.  Those 9 

who were policyholders on the date of the 10 

adoption of the plan were entitled to receive the 11 

ballot, and we identified those from our records. 12 

 Just to clarify.  There were no materials 13 

posted on the website, but the materials are 14 

available at our offices.  All policies 15 

policyholders were notified that to the extent 16 

they wanted to review the financial statements or 17 

any other materials, they can come to our office 18 

and examinem those materials.  And full financial 19 

statements are available. 20 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   Did anybody avail 21 

themselves of that opportunity? 22 

 MR. AKKER:   Not that I'm aware of. 23 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   If you weren't 24 

otherwise, we would ask that you please submit 25 
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information to us in the period in which the 2 

comment period remains open. 3 

 MR. AKKER:   Absolutely. 4 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   As I said at the 5 

beginning, it is September 4. 6 

 MR. AKKER:   Absolutely. 7 

 MR. DEAN:   Mr. Akker, you talked about 8 

the process that SBLI engaged in in trying to 9 

identify a partner, an investor for the company.  10 

Can you give us any more detail about -- when you 11 

say that Milliman offered terms as favorable, 12 

Prosperity.  Can you give us a little more 13 

background on the offers that SBLI did receive 14 

over the course of its search? 15 

 MR. AKKER:   Absolutely.  The search goes 16 

back -- the active search goes back to 2004.  17 

There were several advisors that were engaged in 18 

the process to help us identify potential 19 

partners.  Through that process, over 40 20 

companies were contacted and no offers were 21 

received in that period of time.  Since we 22 

stopped writing business, there was one mutual 23 

holding company that is outside of New York State 24 

that was identified as a potential partner for 25 
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us.  We started our negotiations but could not 2 

agree on the terms, and the negotiations did not 3 

proceed.  So the transaction of Prosperity was 4 

the only one that went to this point, and the 5 

only one that provided terms that were favorable 6 

for policyholders as we reviewed. 7 

 MR. DEAN:   The one transaction that 8 

didn't proceed, what were the key terms, if we 9 

were to discuss them, that it fell apart over? 10 

 MR. AKKER:   Unfortunately, they are 11 

confidential terms.  Frankly, we didn't get very 12 

far.  The offer of consideration was 13 

substantially lower and we didn't feel was 14 

appropriate.  There were other terms that we 15 

couldn't agree on. 16 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   What were the amounts 17 

of the consideration in previous instances? 18 

 MR. AKKER:   I will have to get back to 19 

you. 20 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   We'd like that 21 

information as part of your supplemental filing. 22 

 MR. DEAN:   I guess just to round out the 23 

process.  Since you've been in negotiations and 24 

discussions with Prosperity have you received any 25 
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other offers? 2 

 MR. AKKER:   We have not. 3 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   I just want to go back 4 

to notice for a minute, and this may require you 5 

to consult with your colleagues or other folks in 6 

the room. 7 

 The law does not require publication to 8 

the website.  I'm looking at 7312I(i) of the 9 

Insurance Law.  However, with respect to the 10 

newspaper publication it says, the law does, that 11 

they shall be made not less than 15 days nor more 12 

than 60 days before the hearing.  Can you confirm 13 

today that the newspaper publication was made in 14 

accordance with those parameters?  15 

 MR. AKKER:   I can confirm that the 16 

publication conforms to those parameters.  And 17 

the affidavits of those publications were 18 

submitted to the department as well. 19 

 MR. DEAN:   I have one last question, Mr. 20 

Akker.  You made a statement about the 21 

policyholder, the $190 policyholder consideration 22 

representing the tangible economic benefit that a 23 

policyholder wouldn't otherwise receive.  Can you 24 

explain more about what you meant by that? 25 
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 MR. AKKER:   Well, as part of the 2 

sponsored demutualization, policyholders are 3 

giving up their voting rights, and in exchange 4 

for giving up their voting rights they are 5 

allocated an amount of consideration.  So that's 6 

what I meant by that.  So unless we go through 7 

sponsored demutualization, that payment will not 8 

be made to policyholders. 9 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   Is the company 10 

currently paying dividends to its policyholders? 11 

 MR. AKKER:   Yes. 12 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   How much is the 13 

average dividend? 14 

 MR. AKKER:   I can't speak to the average 15 

dividend.  Total dividend is about $8.5 million, 16 

approximately. 17 

 MR. DEAN:   Thank you, Mr. Akker.  Mr. 18 

Meola, I have a quick question about the dividend 19 

process. 20 

 I know that the board sets the dividend 21 

rate, but my understanding is that analysis, that 22 

decision is based at least in part on the 23 

analysis that you performed as the actuary; is 24 

that correct? 25 
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 MR. MEOLA:   That's correct.  The process 2 

is fairly straightforward.  It really comes down 3 

to the fact that the dividends arise from 4 

earnings that the company has.  The board, in 5 

conjunction with management, has to determine how 6 

much of the earnings need to be repaid in order 7 

to have adequate surplus.  Surplus, as you know, 8 

provides for future contingencies, for growth, 9 

and as an ancillary item it is important in 10 

obtaining and maintaining company ratings with 11 

rating agencies.  So, the process involves 12 

looking at the amount of earnings that the 13 

company has, have they gone up, have they gone 14 

down?  How does that compare to the amount of 15 

growth or decrease in the amount of surplus?  16 

Where do we want to be?  Where do we feel we need 17 

to be in terms of surplus growth?  In the process 18 

we will also look at what are the causes of some 19 

of the change?  What are the sources of the 20 

earnings or, in some cases, losses?   21 

 In recent years we've had some pretty 22 

substantial losses related to investments.  So we 23 

will look to see if we believe these are based on 24 

something that is a trend that is expected to 25 
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continue.  For example, decline in investment 2 

income and investment rates in general, as I 3 

mentioned, is a very large component of the 4 

dividend process.  So if we believe that interest 5 

rates are down and they're not going to not jump 6 

back up next year, then we have to address that 7 

in the dividend.   8 

 On the other side of the coin, we have 9 

tended to try to resist reducing dividends, at 10 

least directly, as a result of capital losses.  11 

You certainly have to address surplus needs.  In 12 

2010, surplus decreased by about $48 million so 13 

we had to address how we were going to build that 14 

over time.  We tried to avoid making reductions 15 

in dividends specifically related to capital 16 

losses if we thought that those losses were one 17 

time.  So, and to that point, the board did not 18 

decrease the dividend scale in 2010.  The scale 19 

has continued in light of even recent -- we had 20 

some 16 million of capital losses in 2013 and yet 21 

the board voted to continue the 2013 scale 22 

because they felt that the surplus, while not 23 

growing as quickly as we'd like, was still moving 24 

in a positive direction and we did have some 25 
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earnings from operations.  In considering all of 2 

these factors, the board determined that the 3 

current dividend scale was paying out a 4 

reasonable portion of the earnings from 5 

operations. 6 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   Mr. Meola, could you 7 

submit, supplement the record please, information 8 

showing since the company neutralized mutualized 9 

what the dividend scale is, what the average 10 

payment is, has been to policyholders, and what 11 

the investment assumptions were for each year 12 

supporting the dividend? 13 

 MR. MEOLA:   I can. 14 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   Thank you. 15 

 I also have two follow-up questions based 16 

on your testimony just now. 17 

 First, you said that the company 18 

experienced substantial losses in investment.  19 

Can you just elaborate about what you needmean?  20 

I'd assume you're not simply talking about the 21 

fact that interest rates declined. 22 

 MR. MEOLA:  Correct.  The company had a 23 

substantial block of commercial mortgage backed 24 

securities.  At one time over $200 million 25 
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invested in mortgage backed securities.  The 2 

commercial market softened, that's a generous 3 

term.  The commercial market got pretty bad and 4 

many companies experienced losses in the 5 

commercial mortgage space.  As I indicated, in 6 

2010 alone surplus declined by $48 million 7 

related to reductions in values of company 8 

assets. 9 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   You just answered my 10 

second question, which related to the $48 million 11 

in surplus from 2010. 12 

 Has the company exited those positions? 13 

 MR. AKKER:   We have been managing them 14 

carefully to exit on a strategic approach so that 15 

we didn't have a fire sale of the assets.  I can 16 

say that we realized some considerable value in 17 

managing those as opposed to simply trying to 18 

sell them off.  I believe the current amount of 19 

commercial mortgage backed securities, 20 

particularly the troubled ones, is quite a small 21 

fraction of what it was at its height.  I don't 22 

have the exact number in front of me but I can 23 

get that if it's important. 24 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   It's important to 25 
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submit that information. 2 

 MR. DEAN:   Are there any more expected 3 

losses in that portfolio? 4 

 MR. AKKER:   Potentially.  There are 5 

still some unrealized losses.  I think the 6 

unrealized losses are probably, correct me if I'm 7 

wrong, in the $10 to $20 million range.  That 8 

doesn't mean that we will realize it.  But it 9 

means that we could potentially realize some 10 

more. 11 

 MR. DEAN:   And just to close the circle 12 

on my initial question. 13 

 The board decision is based on your 14 

recommendation.  Is the current dividend rate, 15 

does that match what you recommended or does it 16 

deviate from your recommendation? 17 

 MR. AKKER:   The current scale is based 18 

on the discussion that we had with the board.  19 

The discussion is a give and take.  I could 20 

probably argue that the 2014 scale could have 21 

been made lower because of the $16 million of 22 

capital losses, the fact that there was barely 23 

$20 million of operating gains.  We ultimately 24 

decided that we would maintain the scale at the 25 
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current level because of the reasons I mentioned 2 

before; the surplus was still increasing 3 

somewhat, even though not quite as much or as 4 

quickly as we would like; we felt that the long-5 

term outlook would be for a surplus to continue 6 

to grow; and we felt ultimately that there was no 7 

reason to reduce the scale. 8 

  CHAIRMAN EASTON:   Actually, I have one 9 

more question. 10 

 Your testimony indicates that -- your 11 

written testimony, that you have had a variable 12 

component to the policyholder consideration would 13 

have -- to figure out how to calculate that would 14 

have entailed substantial cost. 15 

 MR. AKKER:   Correct. 16 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   I'd like you to 17 

elaborate about what you mean and quantify what 18 

kind of analysis was done. 19 

 MR. AKKER:   Well, the analysis that was 20 

done related to determining if there was adequate 21 

information to build what is typically done when 22 

a variable component is introduced, and Mr. 23 

Slutzky can add some comments after mine if you 24 

feel it's necessary. 25 
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 Complex actuarial models are built that 2 

try to trace the contributions to company value 3 

from the time policies were issued up through the 4 

current date and on into the future so that there 5 

can be determined a relative share of company 6 

value in an equitable way among policyholders.  7 

The development of the models themselves -- and I 8 

don't have firsthand knowledge so I'll defer to 9 

Mr. Slutzky -- but my understanding is they often 10 

cost upwards of $1 million to produce.  In our 11 

case, when we examined the data, because we had 12 

as many, at one time, as 78 different operating 13 

life insurance departments in the banks -- 14 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   Prior to 15 

demutualization -- 16 

 MR. AKKER:   Prior to demutualization.  17 

Immediately prior to demutualization there were 18 

16.  At its height there were as many as 78.  The 19 

experience related to the policies that existed 20 

prior to 2000 would have depended upon the 21 

individual experience of each of the banks.  Each 22 

bank did its own investment so the investment 23 

returns would be different.  Each bank had its 24 

own expenses and so forth.  The information that 25 
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is available from that time, prior to 2 

demutualization, is very limited.  We concluded 3 

that even if we were to attempt to build 4 

actuarial models, we would not have the data 5 

necessary to convince ourselves that it was a 6 

fair representation of what these contributions 7 

might have been. 8 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   When you say you 9 

wouldn’t have had the data, I assume there is not 10 

a problem with the data from 2000 forward; is 11 

that correct? 12 

 MR. AKKER:   That's correct. 13 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   But prior to 14 

demutualization it would be hard, it's your 15 

testimony that it would have been hard to collect 16 

meaningful information that would have been able 17 

to serve as the basis for the development of a 18 

variable component model. 19 

 MR. AKKER:   That's correct. 20 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   And then on top of 21 

that you're saying it may have been difficult to 22 

-- it may have been difficult not only to develop 23 

a model but it would have then been costly. 24 

 MR. AKKER:   Correct. 25 
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 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   And just to be clear.  2 

When you say it was difficult to get data, you 3 

mean that there were insufficient records at the 4 

height, 78 different banks? 5 

 MR. AKKER:  That's correct. 6 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   Was an effort made to 7 

go to those 78 banks to get the information? 8 

 MR. AKKER:  No, because the banks did not 9 

maintain any of the information that they had. 10 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   And why is that, 11 

because they destroyed that information pursuant 12 

to record retention policies? 13 

 MR. AKKER:   To the best of my knowledge, 14 

that's correct. 15 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   In the ordinary course 16 

of business. 17 

 MR. AKKER:   Correct. 18 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   Mr. Slutzky -- 19 

 MR. SLUTZKY:  Yes. 20 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   You, in your written 21 

testimony, say that the fixed components and 22 

other demutualizations typically have ranged from 23 

100 to $300.  You also say that in some 24 

demutualizations there only has been a fixed 25 
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component.  My question relates to the 2 

interrelationship between those two statements. 3 

 In instances where you've identified that 4 

the fixed component was 100 to $300 in 5 

policyholder consideration, on average, did those 6 

demutualizations also have a variable component? 7 

 MR. SLUTZKY:   One of the 8 

demutualizations which had a fixed-only 9 

component, had a fixed component of $100.  10 

Another demutualization which would have had a 11 

fixed component would -- one of the 12 

demutualizations which had a fixed component of 13 

$100 had no variable component at all.  A second 14 

demutualization would have had a fixed component 15 

had there been any consideration paid to the 16 

policyholders.  Ultimately, there was no 17 

consideration paid. 18 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   The demutualizations 19 

you're referencing, did they involve New York 20 

domiciled companies or companies elsewhere in the 21 

country? 22 

 MR. SLUTZKY:   The two most recent -- the 23 

two fixed only were not New York domicile.  The 24 

last New York domiciled demutualization I'm aware 25 
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of is MetLife in 1999 or 2000.   2 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   The companies that 3 

have fixed only components -- 4 

 MR. SLUTZKY:   Yes. 5 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   were they companies 6 

similar in size to SBLI? 7 

 MR. SLUTZKY:   They were small companies.  8 

One of company was emerging from rehabilitation.  9 

The other company similar to SBLI had separate 10 

significant capital losses from mortgage backed 11 

securities and from other investments.  Their 12 

financial condition was somewhat similar to SBLI 13 

and they were -- I don't know the exact size of 14 

the company, but I can certainly find that out if 15 

you would like me to do that. 16 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   Yes.  We would like to 17 

know how those companies were both similar and 18 

different to SBLI.  I know that Mr. Fry, in 19 

coming up with a fairness evaluation, talked 20 

about some of the aspects that are unique to 21 

SBLI; can you reiterate those? 22 

 MR. FRY:   Yeah.  As we look at the 23 

universe of comparable companies, those are 24 

public companies, as we look at actions which are 25 
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more dissimiliar to SBLI than similar. SBLI was 2 

no longer selling new product.  It did not have a 3 

surplus problem, which is unique among some of 4 

the other transactions that were traded at a 5 

discount.  The surplus is stable. 6 

 SBLI also is a single state operation.  7 

It does not have a national presence.  It has a 8 

very defined market segment, which you don't find 9 

in most of the other insurance companies. 10 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   What do you mean it 11 

has a defined market segment? 12 

 MR. FRY:  The board's goal is to serve 13 

the New York area or the underserved community 14 

policyholder.  Most life insurance concentrates 15 

on middle income and high net worth individuals.  16 

 MR. MAFFEI:  By single state you meant 17 

that SBLI is focused more on New York than other 18 

states.  They're licensed in many states. 19 

 MR. FRY:   They are licensed in many 20 

states.   21 

 MR. MAFFEI:   Thank you. 22 

 MR. DEAN:   Mr. Fry, I just want to 23 

verify.  Your opinion is dated from last 24 

November, but it's your opinion still that the 25 
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transaction and consideration is fair and 2 

equitable as possible. 3 

 MR. FRY:   From the time that we issued 4 

our opinion, the market conditions, the interest 5 

rate environment, transactions and where the 6 

public comparables in a small life insurance 7 

company universe really materially have not 8 

changed and that would lead us to our opinion. 9 

 MR. AKKER:   If I may correct one 10 

statement that I made earlier about the 11 

publication issues.  I misstated one of the 12 

newspapers.  The correct newspapers are Buffalo 13 

News, Star Ledger of New York, and The New York 14 

Post. 15 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   Thank you. 16 

 MR. DEAN:   Mr. Slutzky, I just wanted to 17 

verify.  I know there are the data issues the 18 

impacted the allocation.  Is it your opinion 19 

that, separate and apart from some of those data 20 

issues, the allocation is fair and equitable and, 21 

if so, can you explain why? 22 

 MR. SLUTZKY:   Yes, of course.  If not 23 

for the data issues, potentially I would be able 24 

to give the same opinion because essentially, as 25 
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stated in my written opinion, my written 2 

testimony and my opinion to the board, the 3 

allocation of fixed component is consistent with 4 

the actual standard of practice, is consistent 5 

with New York State Law.  The cost, we mentioned 6 

the cost of determining the actuarial 7 

contribution of various classes of policies.  I 8 

would also add that once it is determined how to 9 

indicate that to allocate that to individual 10 

policies would be substantial, relative to the 11 

amount of consideration and it's consistent with 12 

recent precedence of companies in similar 13 

situations. 14 

 MR. DEAN:   Mr. Meola pointed to you when 15 

Mr. Easton asked about the cost of these models.  16 

Can you give us any estimate of what the cost 17 

that you're looking at here? 18 

 MR. SLUTZKY:   The cost can potentially 19 

be in the millions of dollars, both to build them 20 

up and to develop the data where the data doesn't 21 

exist or where the data needs to be approximated, 22 

to build, run and validate the models.  There 23 

could be additional cost if the state decided 24 

that it needed to have somebody review the work 25 
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that was done.  So the cost would be a 2 

substantial part of the consideration that would 3 

otherwise be payable to the policyholders.  There 4 

is no assurance that the applications would be 5 

significantly different. 6 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   Mr. Meola, can you 7 

talk a little bit about the amount of surplus 8 

that the company has had since 2000, where it was 9 

at its high point and where it is today? 10 

 MR. MEOLA:   I have selected data points 11 

available to me -- 12 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   If you can work that 13 

up and submit it with the supplemental 14 

information that we've asked of you, we'd 15 

appreciate that. 16 

 MR. MEOLA:   Will do. 17 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   Mr. Popoli, can you 18 

talk about how Prosperity intends to improve 19 

operations at SBLI?  I'd like you to be as 20 

specific as possible. 21 

 MR. POPOLI:   Sure.  So as I alluded to 22 

in my statements, Prosperity has a strong history 23 

of working with its companies and improving 24 

operations.  Specifically, as an example, 25 
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Shenandoah, we were able to significantly improve 2 

the financial strength of Shenandoah.  I can 3 

separately submit the specific figures to you.  4 

But the RBC ratio of Shenandoah has increased 5 

dramatically since we have owned the company.  6 

We've done that through a number different means, 7 

including stronger financial oversight, stronger 8 

governance, a focus on maintaining discipline 9 

operations and expenses, going through all of our 10 

vendor contracts, finding areas where we can 11 

negotiate with the vendors to achieve better 12 

deals, and now with the inclusion of SBLI we'll 13 

be able to have more leverage with vendors, 14 

whether it's our investment management vendor, 15 

whether it's payroll vendors.  We'll be able to 16 

negotiate better deals because of our scale. 17 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   And what specifically 18 

do you plan on doing to improve the operations of 19 

SBLI? 20 

 MR. POPOLI:   Specifically, in SBLI we 21 

are going to focus on the company systems, 22 

understanding other alternative systems that we 23 

could potentially implement that are more modern 24 

and more flexible and can provide a lower cost 25 
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per policy solution to the company.  One of the 2 

things that small companies have encountered over 3 

time is their very significant expense for policy 4 

disadvantage relative to its larger peers, so 5 

we'll be focusing on ways to streamline the 6 

operations and focus on ways that we can lower 7 

cost per policy. 8 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   And how do you intend 9 

to better serve the underserved, low income, 10 

middle income New Yorker market? 11 

 MR. POPOLI:   A few things.  First is, 12 

you may be aware, the company went through -- 13 

when it stopped writing business.  One of the 14 

things that we'll focus on is approaching 15 

potentially other rating agencies and gain 16 

rating.  One of the things that we believe, 17 

notwithstanding the fact that the company has a 18 

good reputation with its current policyholders, 19 

we believe because of the lack of rating, 20 

potential new customers may be concerned about 21 

buying products from a company without a rating.  22 

So one of the things that we'll do, if the 23 

transaction is approved, with SBLI and Shenandoah 24 

being part of a larger organization, we believe 25 
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the possibility of us being able to get an 2 

adequate rating for SBLI is improved. 3 

 Additionally, with the additional 4 

resource, financial resources that Prosperity 5 

brings, we'll be able to develop efficient, but 6 

effective, marketing campaign, whether it's 7 

creating seminars, whether it's direct mail, 8 

whether it's other things that we've successfully 9 

implemented in our other businesses.  We're very 10 

expense conscience, so we will not be going out 11 

on any sort of a national expansion to grow the 12 

business.  But we will be very disciplined and 13 

targeted on how we will spend resources and bring 14 

additional resources there to expand the 15 

company's policyholder base through writing the 16 

business. 17 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   And can you speak a 18 

little more specifically to the anticipated 19 

distribution network of products that the company 20 

expects to have? 21 

 MR. POPOLI:   Sure.  One of the things 22 

that we believe is -- one of the assets of SBLI 23 

that's attractive is its bank channels.  Because 24 

of the lack of rating, because the company is not 25 
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writing any business historically for the last 2 

three years, four years, excuse me, those 3 

relationships have, I believe, deteriorated 4 

somewhat.  We are going to focus on 5 

reinvigorating the relationships with the 6 

community banks.  We believe it's been a great 7 

source of business for many years.  One of the 8 

first things that we'll work on, led by Anurag 9 

Chandra, the CEO, re-establishing the 10 

relationships and developing whole life products, 11 

term products, and other supplemental products 12 

that we think will be very beneficial to 13 

consumers if we reach through those distribution 14 

channels.   15 

 Additionally, we will focus on the PPGA 16 

channel, which is the Personal Producing General 17 

Agent channel, which we believe is an attractive 18 

channel for smaller companies to write through.  19 

We will selectively look at business through 20 

independent market organizations, although we 21 

will be cautious because companies in the past 22 

have had to struggle with that distribution 23 

channel.  And I would say overarching, we will 24 

focus on growth but we will be focused on 25 
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profitable growth.  We're not going to grow at 2 

all costs.  We're not going to grow at the 3 

detriment of our stability. 4 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   You indicated that 5 

essentially the purchase price for this 6 

transaction is $40 million; $36 million in 7 

policyholder consideration, $4 million in 8 

expenses.  Was the $36 million the initial offer 9 

that Prosperity Life made? 10 

 MR. POPOLI:  No.  The initial offer that 11 

Prosperity Life made was lower than the $36 12 

million offer. 13 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   And what was the 14 

initial offer?  What was the amount? 15 

 MR. POPOLI:   The initial offer was $12.5 16 

million. 17 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   Including expenses? 18 

 MR. POPOLI:   The 12.5 -- I'd have to get 19 

back to you.  I cannot recall if that included 20 

expenses or not. 21 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   Okay.  If you could 22 

just clarify whether or not the $12.5 million was 23 

the policyholder consideration in its entirety or 24 

whether it included expenses, and, if so, how 25 
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much expense, that would be helpful information 2 

to us. 3 

 That's all we have for now. 4 

 Before we dismiss the panel, I just want 5 

to emphasize that if there is any supplemental 6 

information that you would like to submit in 7 

addition to directly responding to the 8 

information we have asked you to submit, we will 9 

happily welcome it as long as it is submitted by 10 

September 4, at which time the hearing record 11 

will be closed. 12 

 Thank you. 13 

 We will now hear from individuals who 14 

have requested to be heard today.  First off, we 15 

will hear from Richard Hoffman.  Mr. Hoffman, 16 

please come and share your testimony with us. 17 

 (Whereupon, Mr. Richard Hoffman was sworn 18 

in.) 19 

 REPORTER:   Do you swear to tell the 20 

truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the 21 

truth, so help you God? 22 

 MR. HOFFMAN:   Yes, I do. 23 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   Do you have a 24 

presentation?  You did ask to have a board. 25 
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 MR. HOFFMAN:   Yes, I do. 2 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   I just want to urge 3 

you, to the extent that you're going to be using 4 

visual aids, because the transcript is a written 5 

record, I would appreciate that you be as 6 

descriptive as possible so that the court 7 

reporter can capture what it is you're trying to 8 

express to us. 9 

 MR. HOFFMAN:  Mr. Easton, Mr. Dean, and 10 

Mr. Maffei, thank you for giving me the 11 

opportunity to be here today.  My name is Richard 12 

Hoffman, and I've been a policyholder with SBLI, 13 

SBLI USA for approximately 35 years.  At the last 14 

minute, I put together a presentation, a written 15 

presentation.  I apologize for not having time to 16 

deliver it.  I'm going to give it to the 17 

secretary with a CD-ROM on the back, to save 18 

everybody a lot of time.  I hope you get the 19 

opportunity to read it. 20 

 I think Mr. Easton asked a question of 21 

one of the members of SBLI's board.  This is a 22 

copy of the dividend history of SBLI USA.  You 23 

will notice when we had Saving Bank Life 24 

Insurance, in green, dividends were rather great.  25 
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As a matter of fact, my dividends were so good 2 

that they paid my premiums and I had money left 3 

over to reinvest with, if that's the correct 4 

word, or buy more life insurance.  So the 5 

question is what happened to all these dividends 6 

as a policyholder? 7 

 I calculated, through loss of dividends, 8 

based on the fact that if nothing happened, 9 

dividends would remain the same; that's the 10 

assumption that I'm going under.  And all of this 11 

totals about $265 billion; I got that information 12 

from the National Association of Insurance 13 

Commissioners, the Big Blue Book.  Is that right?  14 

Or the New York State annual report or annual 15 

statement, the Big Blue Book.  Are you familiar 16 

with what I'm referring to?  So all these figures 17 

are correct, or fairly accurate.  So the question 18 

is what happened to everybody's dividends? 19 

 Well, as we mentioned previously, it's 20 

the board of directors, who approved the 21 

dividends.  It's the board of directors who also 22 

approved the company salaries.  It's the board of 23 

directors who unanimously approved 24 

demutualization.   25 
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 I wanted to jump around for a second.  2 

There is something illogical in this 3 

demutualization.   4 

 I heard a lot of people saying how it's 5 

going to benefit policyholders.  Policyholders 6 

are going to benefit as a result of 7 

demutualization.  But as the demutualization goes 8 

forward, policyholders get $190 and all of their 9 

rights are extinguished.  The policyholders are 10 

gone. 11 

 I heard Mr. Popoli say that when they 12 

take over the company one of the things that 13 

they're going to do is try to reestablish 14 

relationships with banks; that's what happened 15 

here.  We got rid of all the establishments, 16 

relationships that we had with the banks.  Now he 17 

wants to go back in a circle and go back to 18 

square one.  It makes no sense from a 19 

policyholder perspective. 20 

 I want to talk about what happened to the 21 

dividends. 22 

 One of the things that SBLI liked doing 23 

with policyholders funds is giving a worthy 24 

charity $100,000 every year for the first year 25 
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eight years in a row.  And how did they give the 2 

charities the $100,000?  They had an annual gala 3 

that had approximately 500 people.  Now if you 4 

take a look at this chart, this is at the 5 

Sheraton Hotel, SBLI spared no expense in having 6 

annual galas and giving away $100,000 to a worthy 7 

charity.  Now, if the worthy charity was approved 8 

by the president and CEO.  I'm sure there is no 9 

policy as to what a worthy charity was.  But the 10 

board, I'm sure, approved it because some of the 11 

members on the board received awards at the 12 

ceremony.  This is only a little piece of it.  13 

This is, like, let's say $2 million, for 14 

argument's sake.   15 

 SBLI decided that they were going to open 16 

up standalone companies to sell life insurance.  17 

No other company has standalone offers.  None.  18 

They went to a top notch architect firm, had them 19 

design the offices at a large cost.  They opened 20 

up offices in Buffalo, Chicago, and Puerto Rico.  21 

Now, the office -- I wanted to find out if these 22 

offices could -- couldn't do it for the New York 23 

office because -- I mean for the Buffalo office 24 

because Buffalo sales statistics combined with 25 
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New York State, so the amount is reported on the 2 

statewide basis.  But I could do this for the 3 

office in Chicago.  The revenues from the office 4 

in Chicago were less than the expenses of the 5 

entire state.  That, again, is documented in one 6 

of the presentations I had given.  I think the 7 

board of directors is definitely not operating in 8 

the best interest of the policyholders. 9 

 As far as the closed market's concerned, 10 

policyholders are going to suffer because they 11 

will never have an opportunity to regain our 12 

dividend.  In other words, we're stuck.  No 13 

opportunity.  If we do not demutualize, we may 14 

have an opportunity to regain some of the money.  15 

We're still looking for the $260 million.  One 16 

other comment. 17 

 There was a press release put out by the 18 

president that SBLI hired an advisory board to 19 

help the board of directors.  At one of the 20 

annual meetings I asked if the board of directors 21 

needed an advisory board, wouldn't the proper 22 

course of action be to get rid of the board of 23 

directors?  No.  SBLI got rid of the advisory 24 

board.  So why hire an advisory board?  Don't 25 
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know.  I know but I won't tell you. 2 

 Finally, last point in my presentation, 3 

is where did the money go?  The previous 4 

president - let me give you an example - in 1999 5 

salary was $600,000.  In 2003 the salary was 6 

$1,600,000.  So, the president got a million 7 

dollar increase in four years, while 8 

policyholders suffered.  So what I'm saying is 9 

this demutualization of -- also, when we were 10 

mutualized we were told it was good for us.  Now 11 

we're demutualizing and we're being told it's 12 

good for us.  It's not.   13 

 I would hope that the New York State 14 

Department of Financial Services would conclude 15 

that the merger is not -- the demutualization is 16 

not going to benefit the policyholders because we 17 

no longer have the opportunity to regain anything 18 

that was lost.  We're stuck here. 19 

 If the new insurance company does great, 20 

which I doubt because the way insurance is such a 21 

hard product to sell, more likely they will lose 22 

the funds to speculate with, to get a better 23 

return.  The policyholders have no opportunity, 24 

at all, to recover any of the money. 25 
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 Thank you very much. 2 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   Thank you.  Mr. 3 

Hoffman, I just have one question. 4 

 MR. HOFFMAN:   Yes. 5 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   Obviously, the 6 

concerns that you've articulated relate to events 7 

that have occurred over time.  Have you ever 8 

endeavored to bring your concerns to the board 9 

directly? 10 

 MR. HOFFMAN:   I have.  As a matter of 11 

fact, on one occasion I wrote a whistleblower 12 

letter to the board that got no reaction, which 13 

brings up another point.  When the company lost 14 

$40-some-odd-million because of mortgage backed 15 

securities, a normal company would say this is 16 

bad.  This is bad for our business, so we have to 17 

find a way to increase revenue or reduce 18 

expenses.  We're going to cut back on the amount 19 

of contributions to the employee benefit plan.  20 

But SBLI never did that.  And it was a conflict 21 

of interest because the people receiving the 22 

largest amount of 401 contributions were the 23 

people voting on the plan. 24 

 I really hope we vote down the plan.  I 25 
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hope New York State takes over the company; that 2 

would be the best course of action.  All that 3 

we're doing, in essence, is getting rid of the 4 

overhead by transferring from SBLI to a 5 

demutualized SBLI, we're removing the overhead, 6 

which raises another question.  Why would 7 

management give up such a great job that they 8 

have now, with such great benefits and great 9 

salary, and walk away?  So what we don't know is 10 

what is the remuneration going to be for 11 

management and how does that relate to the $190 12 

that I'm going to get? 13 

 Thank you very much. 14 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   Thank you, Mr. 15 

Hoffman. 16 

 Next speaker is Mr. Mark Smilow. 17 

 MR. SMILOW:   Good morning.  I am Mark 18 

Smilow, a long-term policyholder of several 19 

policies of SBLI. 20 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   I'm sorry. Mr. Smilow, 21 

can we just have you sworn by the court reporter 22 

first? 23 

 MR. SMILOW:   Yes. 24 

 (Whereupon, Mr. Smilow was sworn in.) 25 
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 REPORTER:   Do you swear to tell the 2 

truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the 3 

truth, so help you God? 4 

 MR. SMILOW:   I do. 5 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   Thank you.  I'm sorry. 6 

 MR. SMILOW:   As I mentioned, I am a 7 

long-term policyholder of several policies of 8 

SBLI.  I have read the policyholder information 9 

booklet circulated in connection with this 10 

demutualization and conclude that there are at 11 

least three reasons why the proposed 12 

demutualization is far from in the best interest 13 

of policyholders. 14 

 The first is because policyholders, under 15 

this plan, will receive less than book value, 16 

leaving the acquirer, Prosperity Life, with a 17 

significant windfall.  This is so because the 18 

consideration being paid to policyholders is only 19 

$36 million.  According to page 33 of the 20 

policyholder information booklet, the mean book 21 

value of the company is $58.2 million, the median 22 

book value is $57.7 million.  Similarly, 23 

according to page 35 of the policyholder 24 

information booklet, the mean statutory book 25 
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value of the company is $66.4 million and the 2 

median statutory book value is $73 million.  3 

Accordingly, the policyholders are providing 4 

Prosperity Life with a Day 1 windfall of between 5 

22.2 million and $37 million on a book value 6 

basis. 7 

 Parenthetically, it is noteworthy that 8 

Prosperity Life has chosen to rely upon statutory 9 

values for its confirmatory process, meaning that 10 

the money being left on the table by 11 

policyholders is more realistically closer to $37 12 

million, or half the company's value. 13 

 Second.  The primary and predominant 14 

benefit to policyholders is the benefits to which 15 

they are entitled under the policies that they 16 

own. Currently, all of SBLI's assets are beholden 17 

to secure the benefits of those policies.  Those 18 

assets are reported to be $1,478,396.  Under the 19 

demutualization being proposed, although a closed 20 

block is being performed to protect only the 21 

payment of unguaranteed and inflated current 22 

dividend scale or dividend paying individual 23 

ordinary life policies, the assets to be placed 24 

in that closed block are materially less than 25 
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those that current secure the benefits of 2 

policyholders.  To be exact, the closed block 3 

assets of only $909,144,185, a different of 4 

almost $570 million, or 38.5 percent.  Hence, 5 

there is no benefit to policyholders to be 6 

derived from this demutualization, which actually 7 

reduces the security underlying the policies. 8 

 Third.  The policyholders, as described 9 

in the booklet, are to receive -- I'm sorry.  10 

Since the policyholders here, as described in the 11 

booklet, are to receive less than book value and 12 

to have assets guaranteeing their policy is 13 

actually reduced, it seems that the most 14 

effective way to protect the policyholders would 15 

be to liquidate the company, in which case 16 

policyholders will be substantially more likely 17 

to receive materially more than they are under 18 

the proposed demutualization. 19 

 Fourth. The arbitrary $190 proposed to be 20 

paid to each policyholder, which amount is to be 21 

paid irrespective of the number of policies owned 22 

or the dollar amounts thereof, is unfair, wholly 23 

inadequate to compensate the policyholders for 24 

the rights and interest they're being asked to 25 
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relinquish.  2 

 I'm going to conclude in a minute. 3 

 For at least the following reasons, it is 4 

clear that the policyholder information booklet 5 

does not provide enough information for 6 

policyholders to make an intelligent decision to 7 

support demutualization.  8 

 Finally, I express the right to reserve 9 

to supplement my remarks with writing before the 10 

deadline of written submission, which you've said 11 

is September 4. 12 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   Thank you. 13 

 MR. SMILOW:   Thank you. 14 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   I have one question. 15 

You've mentioned the $190 policyholder 16 

consideration and you mentioned the $36 million 17 

withdrawal consideration as being insufficient; 18 

is that correct? 19 

 MR. SMILOW:   I believe so, yes. 20 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   And your proposed 21 

course of action would be rather them proceed 22 

with the sponsored demutualization, that the 23 

company should enter receivership. 24 

 MR. SMILOW:   Well, I think there is 25 



82700182\V-1  
 

1 

 PRECISE COURT REPORTING SERVICES 
 516-747-9393 
  

  96  SBLI Hearing - 8-21-14 

also, what Mr. Hoffman said before. But in 2 

different words, yes. 3 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   Okay.  Finally, I just 4 

want to make sure I understood your testimony 5 

fully. You also assert that the amount of the 6 

closed block assets is insufficient. 7 

 MR. SMILOW:   Yes. 8 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   Thank you. Is there 9 

anything more you want to add? 10 

 MR. SMILOW:   No.  Not now. 11 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   Thank you for coming 12 

today. 13 

 MR. SMILOW:   Thank you. 14 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   Next we will hear from 15 

Ms. Haydee Montero, please. 16 

 (Whereupon, Ms. Monero was sworn in by 17 

the court reporter.) 18 

 REPORTER:   Do you swear to tell the 19 

truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the 20 

truth, so help you God? 21 

 MS. MONTERO:   Yes. 22 

 I am not a financial person, and I have 23 

absolutely no visual aid.  However, I have owned 24 

by insurance policy for many, many years, so long 25 
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that I don't remember. My concern is this: for 2 

the very first time, I received a package saying 3 

we need you to vote yes. In all the years that 4 

I've owned my policy, not once did I receive 5 

statements, not once did I receive a letter 6 

saying we need you to vote on anything. It's 7 

obvious that throughout all the years they needed 8 

policyholders to vote on several issues, and we 9 

never ever received a letter saying we need you 10 

to vote on anything, other than the letter 11 

received a month ago. 12 

 I only received two statements from my 13 

insurance company; one saying here's the invoice, 14 

please pay, and then a month after that another 15 

statement saying thank you for your payment. 16 

That's it. And this is what has been going on for 17 

many, many years. 18 

 Now, SBLI has served low income and 19 

middle income people. It is so important, and we 20 

need to make the right decision. You have a lot 21 

of people that if this is not handled well, are 22 

going to suffer and they might not apply for any 23 

more insurance. So it is important. If you do 24 

have the money, you just move on to another 25 
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company, or you have the resources to handle 2 

getting another one. In this case, it is 3 

important that we figure out a way of handling 4 

this. 5 

 I don't understand why no one has 6 

mentioned could we wait until we get another 7 

suitor? Not that I have anything against 8 

Prosperity. But Prosperity has been around for 9 

less than ten years. They don't have a track 10 

record. And nobody has said maybe if we hold off 11 

for a year or two, we can handle things in a 12 

different way.  I know nothing about management; 13 

they might be good or they might be horrible.  14 

 With the commercial backing real estate, 15 

some of the real estate in New York is supposed 16 

to be the best in the world. I don't understand 17 

how you could be losing money with the commercial 18 

real estate that they have when I know that 19 

apartments in New York are so expensive and 20 

everything in New York, the rent is so high. 21 

There's a disconnect there somewhere. 22 

 Also, I do understand that the rules say 23 

that you just put a little ad in the newspaper 24 

and you don't have to send notices out. I think 25 
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that even though it's not an obligation, it's not 2 

a rule, it's not a requirement, this is something 3 

that a company should do just showing good faith. 4 

Get the policyholders more involved. Send them 5 

notices. 6 

 A lot of the policyholders are not aware 7 

of the fact that this is going on today. I found 8 

out by accident. And yesterday I called the 9 

company and said can you give me the address? The 10 

person that answered the phone had no idea what I 11 

was talking about. She did give me the 12 

information after consulting with another person. 13 

But even their employees are not aware of what's 14 

going on. 15 

 My concern would be the option is not 16 

just Prosperity or nothing. The option is do we 17 

hold on and see if there is another way of 18 

handling this?   19 

 What Mr. Hoffman said is also true. We 20 

need to maybe review this and look into this a 21 

little bit more because you have a lot of people 22 

that rely on this and this is important. Middle 23 

class and lower class, they need a voice, and I'm 24 

not sure we have a voice. 25 
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 Thank you. 2 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   Ms. Montero, thank you 3 

for appearing today and sharing your testimony 4 

with us. 5 

 Next, we invite Mr. Gordon Levitt to 6 

provide testimony.  Mr. Levitt is approaching.  7 

We have four additional speakers who have 8 

requested to be heard today. 9 

 MR. LEVITT:  My name is Levitt. I was the 10 

actuary for SBLI from '69 till '96. I retired at 11 

age 65. During all that time it was a mutual 12 

organization, back in the good old days, of 13 

course. I'd like to speak to a couple of points. 14 

 The $190 thing, I realize that there are 15 

no records that you can make an exact 16 

calculation. But actuaries make approximations 17 

all the time. Surely, there is some better way of 18 

doing it than slicing the pie in exactly equal 19 

pieces for everyone. For example, the 20 

policyholders who have been around longer should 21 

get more remuneration and those with permanent 22 

policies, whole life policies more than term 23 

policies. 24 

 I have another question. What's going to 25 
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happen to the current employees at SBLI? Do they 2 

stand to lose their jobs right now? They have a 3 

vested interest, in a way, although they don't 4 

have the same legal rights as the policyholders. 5 

I am both a policyholder and an ex-officer of the 6 

SBLII fun. Can you answer that? 7 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   We're just here to 8 

take your testimony. 9 

 MR. LEVITT:  Okay. 10 

 One other point. Nobody here seems to 11 

realize there is another SBLI organization in 12 

Massachusetts that's existed even before SBLI New 13 

York. As far as I know, they're still doing 14 

business. I wonder how they can do business and 15 

SBLI New York cannot do business, even though we 16 

have a much higher population base, of course, 17 

and we have a much stronger group of banks 18 

supporting us. 19 

 Thank you. 20 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   Thank you, Mr. Levitt. 21 

 Next, we ask Mr. Henry Lichenstein to 22 

approach. 23 

 (Whereupon, Mr. Lichenstein was sworn in 24 

by the court reporter.) 25 
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 REPORTER:   Do you swear to tell the 2 

truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the 3 

truth, so help you God? 4 

 MR. LICHENSTEIN:   I do. 5 

 My name is Henry Lichenstein. I'm a 6 

retired commodity broker. I've been a member of 7 

the New York Mercantile Exchange. I've been a 50 8 

year policyholder in SBLI. I currently pay 9 

$13,000 a year in premiums, and have for the last 10 

19 years, for myself and my wife. I believe that, 11 

obviously, the $190 is completely inadequate. 12 

 I agree with everybody's testimony here 13 

by individuals that this demutualization is a 14 

terrible, terrible idea and very, very unfair to 15 

policyholders and would be a misfortune for New 16 

York State. 17 

 I have expressed to the board of 18 

directors, at an annual meeting about 10 years 19 

ago, that the dividends went way down, and why 20 

was that? They told me that they only invested in 21 

US treasuries, and when yields in US treasuries 22 

went down, then the dividends would go down. I’m 23 

shocked to hear today for the first time that 24 

they have mortgage backed securities when I was 25 
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told that they weren't going to vary their 2 

investment policy. I did suggest at that time 3 

that they consider other diversification, 4 

including real estate and securities. So I'm 5 

totally shocked that they had losses. 6 

 This has been a terribly mismanaged 7 

company for many, many years; to have one 8 

investment idea and then to go to a worse one 9 

after that. These people shouldn't be rewarded 10 

for this. This company should be taken over by 11 

the State of New York, going through 12 

receivership, and then revitalized. 13 

 I would like to give further testimony in 14 

the future. 15 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   We would welcome any 16 

further information you'd like to submit. 17 

 MR. LICHENSTEIN:  I appreciate that. 18 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   Thank you for 19 

appearing here today. 20 

 Next, Lawrence Donahue. 21 

 (Whereupon, Mr. Donahue was sworn in by 22 

the court reporter.) 23 

 REPORTER:   Do you swear to tell the 24 

truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the 25 
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truth, so help you God? 2 

 MR. DONAHUE:   I do.  My name is Lawrence 3 

Donahue.  I own four policies with SBLI. They are 4 

on my son's life and on mine. I purchased them to 5 

provide for my grandchildren. I purchased most of 6 

them about ten years ago. My son has gotten a 7 

little bit older since then, like all of us, and 8 

he has some medical problems so there's a good 9 

chance if he loses the SBLI policies he's not 10 

going to be able to replace them, or if he can 11 

replace them it will be at a much higher cost. So 12 

I have a very vested interest in seeing that 13 

these policies stay as they are. 14 

 Now, when you talk about demutualization, 15 

it brings to bank the savings bank 16 

demutualization. They were -- in fact, they were 17 

closely connected with the life insurance. I 18 

think we all know what happened with the 19 

demutualization. Most of the savings bank 20 

vanished. They all disappeared. They were taken 21 

over by larger companies. The savings were 22 

throwing into the commercial banks. The result 23 

is, at the present time, we're not getting any 24 

interest on it. So that's what we can look 25 
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forward to, is very little consideration in the 2 

future, if there is a demutualization. 3 

 I am only interested in the 4 

policyholders. All this other stuff, $190, is no 5 

interest to me. I don't know why a man who is 6 

paying $13,000 a year in premiums even talks 7 

about $190. That's an insult for him to get $190 8 

when he's paying that much. It's outrageous. I'd 9 

be surprised if I got $190 on each of my 10 

policies. I don’t put that much into it. They are 11 

all term policies. 12 

 Looking forward to what we can expect to 13 

see as a policyholder, based on previous 14 

experience of what happened with savings banks, 15 

we can expect that there will be a complete 16 

reorganization of the company. Those policies 17 

that are not generating profits will be 18 

eliminated somehow. There will be nobody for a 19 

resident of New York State to approach. This is 20 

going to - I don't know whether anybody has ever 21 

mentioned this before. The company that's picking 22 

up this stuff, named Prosperity, is down in 23 

Jupiter, Florida. I tried to find them as a life 24 

insurance company. They don't seem to be on the 25 
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interest as a life insurance company. I wonder if 2 

they are a life insurance company, how long 3 

they've been a life insurance company. It really 4 

doesn't matter because their only experience has 5 

been with a bankrupt insurance company, hardly 6 

experience to run an ongoing company. So their 7 

experience is virtually nil, worthless as far as 8 

a policy owner is concerned. 9 

 I'm very concerned that all these 10 

policies will be terminated within the next 11 

couple of years. We cannot come back to New York 12 

State and say, hey, give us some recourse, keep 13 

these policies going. In fact, we don't even have 14 

an address. If this demutualization goes through 15 

and the following day we have a claim, I wouldn't 16 

even know where to send the claim in. I don't 17 

have an address for them. This notice of public 18 

hearing doesn't indicate an address. I did find 19 

one on the interest in Jupiter, Florida. 20 

Basically, you're taking a New York State company 21 

that answers to New York State, is regulated by 22 

New York State, and you're sending it down to 23 

Florida and throwing it to the dogs, as I see it. 24 

Nothing is being done for the policy owners. 25 
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 I think New York State has an obligation 2 

to protect the policy owners. Right now, we do 3 

have that protection. When all these policies are 4 

turned over to a Florida corporation, we no 5 

longer have any protection at all. We can't go to 6 

New York State. I don't know whether we can go to 7 

Florida. They certainly aren't going to look at 8 

us as native people. 9 

 I am totally opposed to this. I think, as 10 

I said, if it goes through, I expect to see a 11 

complete termination of all my insurance policies 12 

within a couple of years. 13 

 Thank you for this opportunity. 14 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   Thank you, Mr. 15 

Donahue. 16 

 The next speaker to register is Malikia 17 

Gabay. 18 

 At the conclusion of this hearing, if you 19 

could please consult with the court reporter so 20 

that we have the correct spelling of your first 21 

and last names, we'd appreciate it. 22 

 (Whereupon, Malikia Gabay was sworn in by 23 

the court reporter.) 24 

 REPORTER:   Do you swear to tell the 25 
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truth, the whole truth, and nothing by the truth, 2 

so help you God? 3 

 MS. GABAY:   I do. 4 

 My name is Malikia Gabay, and I have been 5 

a policyholder with SBLI since 1954. Subsequent 6 

to that, I have insurance on my husband, who is 7 

now 92 years old, and on my son. 8 

 Economics 101 was always taught that the 9 

best insurance in New York City was SBLI, and now 10 

I can say that's a lie. The merger that will make 11 

the insurance company a subsidiary and the closed 12 

block will allow the board, the current board, to 13 

continue in its wasteful manner.  14 

 Previous to demutualization, the company 15 

used to send out a notice once a year, in terms 16 

of the value of your policy. After 17 

demutualization, they started sending out three 18 

notices per year: one for your loan, one for your 19 

payment, and one for your value. I called them up 20 

and said why are you doing all of these mailings? 21 

It's wasteful. I even wrote a letter saying it 22 

was very wasteful. In addition to that, when they 23 

sent out one of the notices, say, like, in 24 

January or February, hidden in the little thing 25 
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it says if you are interested in voting for the 2 

board in May, you just send us a letter by so and 3 

so date, within a certain period of time. No one 4 

remembers that. Hardly anyone can see that. 5 

 In terms of the dividends, there were a 6 

couple of years when there were no dividends. 7 

Last year our dividend was $1.32. I wanted to 8 

know how do they decide to allocate the 9 

dividends. What determines who gets what?  I took 10 

two policies out at the same time. One gets no 11 

dividend and the other gets $1.32. 12 

 I think that the merger with Prosperity, 13 

they're not really offering anything to us. $190 14 

or $150 is not going to be able to bury any of my 15 

family members. I’m against it completely. 16 

 That's all I have to say. 17 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   Ms. Gabay, thank you 18 

for being here. If you'd like to stay seated in 19 

that chair, I think we're almost done, so you 20 

don't have to get up.  21 

 The last person who registered to testify 22 

is Anthony Bellifato. 23 

 (Whereupon, Anthony Bellifato was sworn 24 

in by the court reporter.) 25 
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 REPORTER:  Do you swear to tell the 2 

truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the 3 

truth, so help you God? 4 

 MR. BELLIFATO:   I do. 5 

 Allow me to apologize about my outburst. 6 

I felt that people weren't hearing, and you can 7 

tell that the mics are not of the same quality. I 8 

think yours, quite frankly, was the worst. 9 

 My name is Anthony Bellifato. I happen to 10 

be an attorney, and I practiced for 50 years, 11 

semi-retired mostly in the casualty insurance 12 

deal. I represented insurance companies. I have 13 

no expertise in life insurance, never tried a 14 

life insurance case but tried hundreds and 15 

hundreds of personal injury cases over the years. 16 

And I dealt with, at the time, the Insurance 17 

Department of the State of New York, now you go 18 

by the New York State Department of Financial 19 

Services. They used to have, and I don't know if 20 

they still do, what's called a liquidation 21 

bureau, and I dealt with them on many occasions 22 

as co-defendant. 23 

 I'm 80 years old, actually turned 81 two 24 

days ago. I'm primarily concerned about death 25 
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benefits; that's why I bought my insurance in the 2 

first place, to take care of my family should I 3 

die, and that's the reason why I still pay the 4 

premiums. 5 

 I’m against demutualization for several 6 

reasons. Primarily what I'm concerned about, and 7 

I adopt everything that all the prior speakers 8 

said, I think they made very good points. I'm 9 

primarily interested in what happens if the 10 

company goes into liquidation after 11 

demutualization? 12 

 New York, as I understand it, they used 13 

to and I still think they do, has a liquidation 14 

bureau and that, as I understand it, if a life 15 

insurance company, very few go into liquidation.  16 

But if they do, New York State will pay up to 17 

$500,000 per policy maximum.  Is that correct? 18 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   That is the current 19 

law. 20 

 MR. BELLIFATO:  I tried to get 21 

information about what happens in Virginia, and I 22 

got conflicting versions from they have no such 23 

liquidation bureau, to, yes, they do but it's 24 

only up to $250,000. So I don't know what the 25 
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policy is. 2 

 My obvious concern is if there is a 3 

demutualization, there seems to be some conflict. 4 

They say SBLI will still function, will still be 5 

a New York company; is that true? Because in one 6 

part of the literature it says it's true and 7 

another part, when I called up they said that's 8 

not true. So the point is if demutualization goes 9 

through and if their representatives have no 10 

intention of liquidating, you can't promise it in 11 

the future, but what happens if they do 12 

liquidate? Are we still a New York policyholder 13 

or are we a Virginia policyholder? Quite frankly, 14 

New York, based on my experience, always had the 15 

strongest insurance department that took care of 16 

the policyholders which, by the way, was paid for 17 

and financed for by the insurance companies. I 18 

understand that they were assessed a certain 19 

amount of money each year to run the liquidation 20 

bureau. So I'm 100 percent in favor of things 21 

staying as they are.  22 

 God forbid, if the company has to go into 23 

liquidation, the state, New York State will take 24 

it over and run it well. They protected not only 25 
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their insureds but people who were injured. I 2 

don't know if everyone realizes New York State 3 

did a heck of a job, and I'm convinced they'll 4 

continue to do a heck of a job, and that's why 5 

I'm against the demutualization. 6 

 That's my primary concern.  I don't want 7 

to take up any more time repeating things that 8 

others said.  Thank you very much. 9 

 CHAIRMAN EASTON:   Mr. Bellifato, thank 10 

you for coming and sharing your testimony today. 11 

 That concludes the number of folks who 12 

have registered to offer testimony. If you 13 

haven't registered, haven't already spoken but 14 

wish to be heard, would you please identify 15 

yourself now. 16 

 Seeing none, with that, we will conclude 17 

the public hearing. 18 

 I would like to thank all of the 19 

witnesses for their testimony today. Please 20 

remember that the Department will hold the 21 

hearing record open for an additional two weeks, 22 

until September 4, for anyone who wants to submit 23 

a written statement or augment their testimony. 24 

 Thank you. 25 
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 (Whereupon, the Finance Committee 2 

adjourned at 12:21 p.m.) 3 

 4 
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